## **Causeway Funds plc**

(An open-ended investment company with variable capital incorporated in Ireland with registered number 555895 established as an umbrella fund with segregated liability between sub-funds)

Annual Report and Audited Financial Statements For the financial year ended 31 December 2024

# CONTENTS Page

General Information	2
Directors' Report	3
Report from the Depositary to the Shareholders	8
Investment Manager's Report	9
Independent Auditors' Report to the Members of Causeway Funds plc	П
Schedule of Investments	12
Statement of Financial Position	20
Statement of Comprehensive Income	22
Statement of Changes in Net Assets Attributable to Holders of Redeemable Participating Shares	24
Notes to the Financial Statements	26
Significant Portfolio Movements (unaudited)	46
Appendix 1: UCITS V Remuneration Disclosure (unaudited)	48
Appendix 2: Cybersecurity Risk (unaudited)	50
Appendix 3: EU Sustainable Finance Disclosure Regulation ("SFDR") (unaudited)	51
Appendix 4: Securities Financing Transactions Regulation (unaudited)	51

## GENERAL INFORMATION

#### Directors

Bronwyn Wright\* (Irish) Yvonne Connolly\*\* (Irish) Gracie V. Fermelia\*\* (American)

- \* Non-executive, Independent Director
  \*\* Non-executive Director
- \*\* Non-executive Director

#### **Investment Manager and Distributor**

Causeway Capital Management LLC 111111 Santa Monica Blvd. 15th Floor Los Angeles CA 90025 United States

#### Manager

Carne Global Fund Managers (Ireland) Limited 3rd Floor, 55 Charlemont Place, Dublin 2 D02 F985 Ireland

#### Depositary

The Bank of New York Mellon SA/NV, Dublin Branch Riverside Two Sir John Rogerson's Quay Grand Canal Dock Dublin 2 D02 KV60 Ireland

## Administrator, Registrar and Transfer Agent

BNY Mellon Fund Services (Ireland) Designated Activity Company Guild House Guild Street IFSC Dublin 1 D01 E4X0 Ireland

#### **Registered Office**

Riverside One Sir John Rogerson's Quay Dublin 2 D02 X576 Ireland Registration Number: 555895

#### **Chartered Accountant and Statutory Auditors**

PricewaterhouseCoopers One Spencer Dock North Wall Quay Dublin 1 D01 X9R7 Ireland

#### Legal Advisers in Ireland

McCann FitzGerald Riverside One Sir John Rogerson's Quay Dublin 2 D02 X576 Ireland

## **Company Secretary**

HMP Secretarial Limited Riverside One Sir John Rogerson's Quay Dublin 2 D02 X576 Ireland

The Directors present their annual report together with the audited financial statements for Causeway Funds plc (the "Company") for the financial year ended 31 December 2024.

## Statement of Directors' responsibilities

The Directors are responsible for preparing the Directors' report and the financial statements in accordance with Irish law.

Irish law requires the Directors to prepare financial statements for each financial year that gives a true and fair view of the Company's assets, liabilities and financial position as at the end of the financial year and of the profit or loss of the Company for the financial year. Under that law, the Directors have prepared the financial statements in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Practice in Ireland (accounting standards issued by the Financial Reporting Council), including Financial Reporting Standard 102, "The Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the United Kingdom and Republic of Ireland" ("FRS 102").

Under Irish law, the Directors shall not approve the financial statements unless they are satisfied that they give a true and fair view of the Company's assets, liabilities and financial position as at the end of the financial year and of the profit or loss of the Company for the financial year.

In preparing these financial statements, the Directors are required to:

- select suitable accounting policies and then apply them consistently;
- make judgements and estimates that are reasonable and prudent;
- state whether the financial statements have been prepared in accordance with applicable accounting standards and identify standards in question, subject to any material departures from those standards being disclosed and explained in the notes to the financial statements; and
- prepare the financial statements on the going concern basis, unless it is inappropriate to presume that the Company will continue in business.

The Directors are responsible for keeping adequate accounting records that are sufficient to:

- correctly record and explain the transactions of the Company;
- enable, at any time, the assets, liabilities, financial position and profit or loss of the Company to be determined with reasonable accuracy; and
- enable the Directors to ensure that the financial statements comply with the Companies Act 2014 and enable those financial statements to be audited.

The Directors confirm that they have complied with the above requirements in preparing the financial statements.

The measures taken by the Directors to comply with the above requirements in preparing the financial statements and to ensure compliance with the Company's obligation to keep adequate accounting records are the use of appropriate

(continued)

## Statement of Directors' responsibilities (continued)

systems and procedures and employment of competent persons. To this end, the Directors have appointed BNY Mellon Fund Services (Ireland) Designated Activity Company (the "Administrator") for the purposes of maintaining adequate accounting records. Accordingly, the accounting records are kept at the office of the Administrator at One Dockland Central, Guild Street, IFSC, Dublin 1, Ireland. The Directors are also responsible for safeguarding the assets of the Company and hence for taking reasonable steps for the prevention and detection of fraud and other irregularities. Under the European Communities (Undertakings for Collective Investment in Transferable Securities) Regulations 2011 (as amended), the Directors are required to entrust the assets of the Company to the Depositary for safekeeping. In carrying out this duty, the Company has delegated custody of its assets to The Bank of New York Mellon SA/NV, Dublin Branch (the "Depositary").

Audited annual reports are available on <u>www.causewaycap.com</u>. The Directors together with Causeway Capital Management LLC (the "Investment Manager") are responsible for the maintenance and integrity of the financial statements published on this website. Information published on the internet is accessible in many countries with different legal requirements. Legislation in the Republic of Ireland governing the preparation and dissemination of financial statements may differ from legislation in other jurisdictions.

## Statement of Directors' compliance

The Directors acknowledge that they are responsible for securing the Company's compliance with the relevant obligations as set out in Section 225 of the Companies Act 2014.

The Directors confirm that:

- a compliance policy document has been drawn up that sets out policies that, in the Director's opinion, are appropriate to the Company, respecting compliance by the Company with its relevant obligations;
- appropriate arrangements or structures are in place that are, in the Director's opinion, designed to secure material compliance with the Company's relevant obligations; and
- during the financial year, the arrangements or structures referred to above have been reviewed.

## **Principal activities**

The Company is an open-ended variable capital umbrella investment company with segregated liability between sub-funds (each a "Fund" and, collectively, the "Funds"), incorporated in Ireland with registration number 555895.

As at 31 December 2024, the Company is comprised of one active Fund, a Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund, which was launched on 10 February 2016 with one share class, the Euro share class, followed by the USD share class, which was launched on 19 October 2016, closed on 14 June 2022, relaunched on 23 August 2022 and subsequently fully redeemed on 21 February 2023. Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund was initially launched on 13 August 2015, was fully redeemed on 14 February 2020 and was relaunched on 13 January 2021. On 15 December 2023, Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund will relaunch in 2025.

(continued)

## Business review and future developments

As of reporting date, the Directors have no reason to believe that the Company is not able to continue as a going concern. In the opinion of the Directors, this information related to Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund is set out in the Investment Manager's Report on pages 9 and 10.

## **Results and dividends**

The Statement of Financial Position and the Statement of Comprehensive Income are set out on pages 20 and 22, respectively.

The Directors do not anticipate paying dividends in respect of the Euro Accumulation Share Class. All income and profits earned by the share classes will accrue to the benefit of those classes of shares and will be reflected in the net asset value attributable to the relevant classes of shares. There were no distributing share classes issued and outstanding during the financial years ended 31 December 2024 and 31 December 2023.

## Directors

The names of the persons who were Directors during the financial year ended 31 December 2024 are set out below:

Bronwyn Wright\* (Irish) Yvonne Connolly\*\* (Irish) Gracie V. Fermelia\*\* (American)

\* Non-executive, independent Director

\*\* Non-executive Director

All of the Directors held office for the entire financial year.

## Directors' and Company Secretary's interests

None of the Directors (including their families) or the Company Secretary, HMP Secretarial Limited, hold any interest in the share capital of the Company or the Funds as at 31 December 2024.

## Principal risks and uncertainties

The prospectus of the Company sets out a comprehensive disclosure of the risks that the Company faces. Details of the main risks inherent in investing in the Company are set out in note 4 to the financial statements.

## Events arising in Ukraine and Global Conflicts

Russia's invasion of Ukraine in February 2022, the resulting responses by the U.S. and other countries, and the potential for wider conflict, have increased and may continue to increase volatility and uncertainty in financial markets worldwide. The U.S. and other countries have imposed broad-ranging economic sanctions on Russia and Russian entities and individuals, and may impose additional sanctions, including on other countries that provide military or economic support to Russia. These sanctions, among other things, restrict companies from doing business with Russia and Russian issuers, and may adversely affect companies with economic or financial exposure to Russia and Russian

(continued)

## Principal risks and uncertainties (continued)

issuers. The extent and duration of Russia's military actions and the repercussions of such actions are not known. The invasion may widen beyond Ukraine and may escalate, including through retaliatory actions and cyberattacks by Russia and even other countries. These events may result in further and significant market disruptions and may adversely affect regional and global economies including those of Europe and the U.S. Certain industries and markets, such as those involving oil, natural gas and other commodities, as well as global supply chains, may be particularly adversely affected. Whether or not the Funds invest in securities of issuers located in Russia, Ukraine and adjacent countries or with significant exposure to issuers in these countries, these events could negatively affect the value and liquidity of the Funds' investments.

The Manager continues to assess the impact on valuation and liquidity and will take any potential actions needed, in accordance with the Funds' valuation policies and procedures. Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund had exposure to Russian securities through global depositary receipts listed on the London Stock Exchange, which are no longer trading and for which no value has been ascribed since March 2022.

In addition, recent armed conflicts in the Middle East and related events could cause significant market disruptions and volatility. These and other similar events could negatively affect Fund performance.

## Significant events

Please refer to Note 15 to the financial statements for material events that have a material bearing on the understanding of the financial statements.

## Subsequent events

Please refer to Note 16 to the financial statements for subsequent events affecting the company since the financial year end.

## **Independent auditors**

The Auditors, PricewaterhouseCoopers, have indicated willingness to continue in office in accordance with Section 383 (2) of the Companies Act 2014.

## **Connected person transactions**

Regulation 43(1) of the UCITS Regulations "Restrictions on transactions with connected persons" states that "A responsible person shall ensure that any transaction between a UCITS and a connected person is conducted a) at arm's length; and b) in the best interest of the shareholders of the UCITS".

As required under UCITS Regulation 81.4, the Directors of the Manager (the Responsible Person) are satisfied that there are in place arrangements, evidenced by written procedures, to ensure that the obligations that are prescribed by Regulation 43(1) are applied to all transactions with a connected person; and all transactions with a connected person that were entered into during the financial period to which the report relates complied with the obligations that are prescribed by Regulation 43(1).

Docusign Envelope ID: 26D934ED-312D-4809-8897-D1F5A34FF174

## DIRECTORS' REPORT

(continued)

## Statement of relevant audit information

So far as each person who was a Director at the date of approving this report is aware, there is no relevant audit information, being information needed by auditors in connection with preparing their report, which they have not disclosed to the auditors. Each Director has taken all the steps that they are obliged to take as a Director in order to make themselves aware of any relevant audit information and to ensure that it is disclosed to the auditors.

Approved on behalf of the Board of Directors:

igned by: Browyn Wright

igned by monne connolly

Bronwyn Wright Director Date: 30 April 2025 Yvonne Connolly Director Docusign Envelope ID: 26D934ED-312D-4809-8897-D1F5A34FF174

# REPORT FROM THE DEPOSITARY TO THE SHAREHOLDERS DATED 23 APRIL 2024

For the period from 1 January 2024 to 31 December 2024 (the "Period")

The Bank of New York Mellon SA/NV, Dublin Branch (the "Depositary" "us", "we", or "our") has enquired into the conduct of Causeway Funds plc (the "Company") for the Period, in its capacity as depositary to the Company.

This report including the opinion has been prepared for and solely for the shareholders in the Company, in accordance with our role as depositary to the Company and for no other purpose. We do not, in giving this opinion, accept or assume responsibility for any other purpose or to any other person to whom this report is shown.

## **Responsibilities of the Depositary**

Our duties and responsibilities are outlined in Regulation 34 of the European Communities (Undertakings for Collective Investment in Transferable Securities) Regulations 2011 (S.I. No 352 of 2011), as amended (the "Regulations").

Our report shall state whether, in our opinion, the Company has been managed in that period in accordance with the provisions of the Company's constitutional documentation and the Regulations. It is the overall responsibility of the Company to comply with these provisions. If the Company has not been so managed, we as depositary must state in what respects it has not been so managed and the steps which we have taken in respect thereof.

#### **Basis of Depositary Opinion**

The Depositary conducts such reviews as it, in its reasonable opinion, considers necessary in order to comply with its duties and to ensure that, in all material respects, the Company has been managed (i) in accordance with the limitations imposed on its investment and borrowing powers by the provisions of its constitutional documentation and the appropriate regulations and (ii) otherwise in accordance with the Company's constitutional documentation and the appropriate regulations.

#### Opinion

In our opinion, the Company has been managed during the Period, in all material respects:

(i) in accordance with the limitations imposed on the investment and borrowing powers of the Company by the constitutional documentation and the Regulations; and

(ii) otherwise in accordance with the provisions of the constitutional documentation and the Regulations.

Barbara Coakley Determined by Barbara Coakley Determined by Barbara Coakley Determined by Barbara Coakley For and on behalf of The Bank of New York Mellon SA/NV, Dublin Branch Riverside Two Sir John Rogerson's Quay Dublin 2 Ireland 30 April 2025

## INVESTMENT MANAGER'S REPORT

#### **Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund**

For the twelve months ended 31 December 2024, Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund's (the "Fund") Euro Accumulation share class returned 23.36%, compared to 15.27% for the MSCI Emerging Markets Index (in EUR) ("Index"). The total return of the Fund's Euro Accumulation share class, since inception on 10 February 2016, is 8.38% compared to the Index's (in EUR) total return of 8.36%.

#### **Performance Review**

Emerging markets stocks posted positive returns during the calendar year. The top performing markets in our investable universe were Taiwan, Turkey, and Hungary in local currency terms. The worst performing markets were South Korea, Brazil, and Hong Kong. The best performing sectors in the Index were information technology, communication services, and financials. The worst performing sectors were materials, consumer staples, and health care.

We use both bottom-up "stock-specific" and top-down factor categories to seek to forecast alpha for the stocks in the Fund's investable universe. Our bottom-up valuation, growth, competitive strength, technical (price momentum), and corporate events factors were positive indicators during the period (corporate events was added as a factor during 2024). Our top-down currency, country/sector aggregate, and macroeconomic factors were also positive indicators.

Over the period, Fund holdings in the emerging Asia region contributed to relative performance, due primarily to positive stock selection in Taiwan, China, and India. Within emerging Latin America, an underweight position in Mexico contributed to relative performance. Relative performance was neutral in the emerging Europe, Middle East, and Africa ("EMEA") region. From a sector perspective, the greatest contributors to relative performance were financials, industrials, and energy. The largest detractors from relative performance were information technology, and consumer discretionary. The top stock-level contributors to relative performance included overweight positions in gaming company, International Games System Co., Ltd. (Taiwan), bank, China Construction Bank Corp. (China), and electrical equipment manufacturer, HD Hyundai Electric Co., Ltd. (South Korea). The largest detractors from relative performance included an underweight position in consumer electronics company, Xiaomi Corp. (China), and overweight positions in e-commerce retailer, Vipshop Holdings Ltd. (China), and mining company, Bradespar SA (Brazil).

## Significant Changes

The largest decreases during the period included bank, Banco do Brasil SA (Brazil), oil & gas producer, PetroChina Co., Ltd. (China), and financial services company, KB Financial Group, Inc. (South Korea). Significant increases included semiconductor manufacturer, Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Co., Ltd. (Taiwan), insurance provider, Ping An (China), e-commerce company, Meituan (China), Sun Pharmaceutical Industries Ltd. (India), and semiconductor manufacturer, SK hynix, Inc. (South Korea).

#### **Investment Outlook**

In the US, Donald Trump won the presidential election on a platform of higher tariffs and tighter immigration policies, and the implications for EM assets are nuanced. Higher tariffs should be negative for EM as it is an exportoriented asset class. However, the incoming Trump administration's policies may cause higher structural inflation and

## INVESTMENT MANAGER'S REPORT

(continued)

## Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund (continued)

## Investment Outlook (continued)

greater US fiscal deficits, leading to a weaker US dollar in the medium to long-term, which could bolster EM assets. In South Korea, the country's parliament impeached President Yoon Suk Yeol in December after he attempted to impose martial law. Korea's parliament then impeached his replacement, Han Duck-soo, two weeks later, replacing him with finance minister Choi Sang-mok as acting president. Despite these near-term political challenges, we remain overweight South Korean stocks in the Fund, due in part to compelling valuations. We believe the country's Value Up initiative will continue as it is supported by both leading political parties in the country.

In China, authorities have continued to discuss supporting the country's economy and markets. The communication from the December politburo meeting indicated moderately accommodative monetary policy and emphasized the need to stabilize China's property market. At its Central Economic Work Conference (CEWC), authorities pledged to increase the budget deficit, issue more debt, and loosen monetary policy to support the economy. We are modestly overweight Chinese stocks in the Fund, due in part to attractive valuations.

## Causeway Capital Management LLC February 2025



# Independent auditors' report to the members of Causeway Funds plc

## Report on the audit of the financial statements

## Opinion

In our opinion, Causeway Funds plc's financial statements:

- give a true and fair view of the Company's and Funds' assets, liabilities and financial position as at 31 December 2024 and of their results for the year then ended;
- have been properly prepared in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Practice in Ireland (accounting standards issued by the Financial Reporting Council of the UK, including Financial Reporting Standard 102 "The Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the UK and Republic of Ireland" and Irish law); and
- have been properly prepared in accordance with the requirements of the Companies Act 2014 and the European Communities (Undertakings for Collective Investment in Transferable Securities) Regulations 2011 (as amended).

We have audited the financial statements, included within the Annual Report and Audited Financial Statements, which comprise:

- the Statement of Financial Position as at 31 December 2024;
- the Statement of Comprehensive Income for the year then ended;
- the Statement of Changes in Net Assets Attributable to Holders of Redeemable Participating Shares for the year then ended;
- the Schedule of Investments for Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund as at 31 December 2024; and
- the notes to the financial statements for the Company and for each of its Funds, which include a description of the accounting policies.

## **Basis for opinion**

We conducted our audit in accordance with International Standards on Auditing (Ireland) ("ISAs (Ireland)") and applicable law.

Our responsibilities under ISAs (Ireland) are further described in the Auditors' responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements section of our report. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

## Independence

We remained independent of the Company in accordance with the ethical requirements that are relevant to our audit of the financial statements in Ireland, which includes IAASA's Ethical Standard, and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with these requirements.

## Emphasis of matter - basis of accounting for Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund

In forming our opinion on the financial statements, which is not modified, we draw attention to note 1 to the financial statements which describes the reasons for the change in going concern basis of accounting in the preparation of the financial statements from a basis other than going concern in the prior year to a going concern basis of accounting for the year ended 31 December 2024.

## **Conclusions relating to going concern**

Based on the work we have performed, we have not identified any material uncertainties relating to events or conditions that, individually or collectively, may cast significant doubt on the Company's and Funds' ability to continue as a going concern for a period of at least twelve months from the date on which the financial statements are authorised for issue.

In auditing the financial statements, we have concluded that the directors' use of the going concern basis of accounting in the preparation of the financial statements is appropriate.



However, because not all future events or conditions can be predicted, this conclusion is not a guarantee as to the Company's and Funds' ability to continue as a going concern.

Our responsibilities and the responsibilities of the directors with respect to going concern are described in the relevant sections of this report.

## **Reporting on other information**

The other information comprises all of the information in the Annual Report and Audited Financial Statements other than the financial statements and our auditors' report thereon. The directors are responsible for the other information. Our opinion on the financial statements does not cover the other information and, accordingly, we do not express an audit opinion or, except to the extent otherwise explicitly stated in this report, any form of assurance thereon. In connection with our audit of the financial statements, our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the audit, or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If we identify an apparent material inconsistency or material misstatement, we are required to perform procedures to conclude whether there is a material misstatement of the financial statements or a material misstatement of the other information. If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact. We have nothing to report based on these responsibilities.

With respect to the Directors' Report, we also considered whether the disclosures required by the Companies Act 2014 have been included.

Based on the responsibilities described above and our work undertaken in the course of the audit, ISAs (Ireland) and the Companies Act 2014 require us to also report certain opinions and matters as described below:

- In our opinion, based on the work undertaken in the course of the audit, the information given in the Directors' Report for the year ended 31 December 2024 is consistent with the financial statements and has been prepared in accordance with applicable legal requirements.
- Based on our knowledge and understanding of the Company and its environment obtained in the course of the audit, we have not identified any material misstatements in the Directors' Report.

#### Responsibilities for the financial statements and the audit

#### Responsibilities of the directors for the financial statements

As explained more fully in the Statement of Directors' responsibilities the directors are responsible for the preparation of the financial statements in accordance with the applicable framework and for being satisfied that they give a true and fair view.

The directors are also responsible for such internal control as they determine is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, the directors are responsible for assessing the Company's and Funds' ability to continue as going concerns, disclosing as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the directors either intend to liquidate the Company or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

#### Auditors' responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditors' report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with ISAs (Ireland) will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these financial statements.

Our audit testing might include testing complete populations of certain transactions and balances, possibly using data auditing techniques. However, it typically involves selecting a limited number of items for testing, rather than testing complete populations. We will often seek to target particular items for testing based on their size or risk characteristics. In other cases, we will use audit sampling to enable us to draw a conclusion about the population from which the sample is selected.

A further description of our responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements is located on the IAASA website at:



https://www.iaasa.ie/getmedia/b2389013-1cf6-458b-9b8fa98202dc9c3a/Description of auditors responsibilities for audit.pdf.

This description forms part of our auditors' report.

## Use of this report

This report, including the opinions, has been prepared for and only for the Company's members as a body in accordance with section 391 of the Companies Act 2014 and for no other purpose. We do not, in giving these opinions, accept or assume responsibility for any other purpose or to any other person to whom this report is shown or into whose hands it may come save where expressly agreed by our prior consent in writing.

## Other required reporting

#### Companies Act 2014 opinions on other matters

- We have obtained all the information and explanations which we consider necessary for the purposes of our audit.
- In our opinion the accounting records of the Company were sufficient to permit the financial statements to be readily and properly audited.
- The financial statements are in agreement with the accounting records.

## **Companies Act 2014 exception reporting**

## Directors' remuneration and transactions

Under the Companies Act 2014 we are required to report to you if, in our opinion, the disclosures of directors' remuneration and transactions specified by sections 305 to 312 of that Act have not been made. We have no exceptions to report arising from this responsibility.

Those Connolly

Triona Connolly for and on behalf of PricewaterhouseCoopers Chartered Accountants and Statutory Audit Firm Dublin 30 April 2025

## SCHEDULE OF INVESTMENTS As at 31 December 2024

## Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund

Holdings	Description	Fair Value USD	% Net Assets
	LE SECURITIES ADMITTED TO OFFICIAL	STOCK EXCHAN	IGE LISTING OR
TRADED O	N A REGULATED MARKET		
PREFERRED S	тоск		
	Brazil 0.59% (31 December 2023: 0.39%)	435,129	0.59
91,600	Bradespar SA - Preference	245,834	0.33
158,460	Marcopolo SA - Preference	189,295	0.26
Total Preferred S	tock	435,129	0.59
COMMON ST	ОСК		
	Argentina 0.10% (31 December 2023: -%)	78,269	0.10
8,300	Adecoagro SA	78,269	0.10
	Brazil 2.06% (31 December 2023: 5.99%)	1,530,314	2.06
42,800	Cia de Saneamento de Minas Gerais Copasa MG	144,240	0.19
46,400	Cury Construtora e Incorporadora SA	131,137	0.18
38,300	Direcional Engenharia SA	164,908	0.22
84,500	JBS S/A	496,508	0.67
125,200	Vibra Energia SA	361,545	0.49
19,576	XP Inc	231,976	0.31
	China 29.72% (31 December 2023: 26.91%)	22,092,218	29.72
228,500	3SBio Inc '144A'	178,878	0.24
1,017,000	Agricultural Bank of China Ltd 'H'	580,085	0.78
14,312	Alibaba Group Holding Ltd ADR	1,213,515	1.63
3,535	Atour Lifestyle Holdings Ltd ADR	95,056	0.13
152,000	Bosideng International Holdings Ltd	75,935	0.10
7,500	BYD Co Ltd 'H'	257,447	0.35
2,808,000	China Construction Bank Corp 'H'	2,342,822	3.15
434,000	China Galaxy Securities Co Ltd 'H'	396,190	0.53
234,500	China Hongqiao Group Ltd	355,073	0.48
135,000	China Medical System Holdings Ltd	131,234	0.18
114,000	China Merchants Port Holdings Co Ltd	203,146	0.27
139,000	China Pacific Insurance Group Co Ltd 'H'	451,006	0.61
922,000	China Railway Group Ltd 'H'	470,103	0.63
255,000	China Resources Pharmaceutical Group Ltd '144A'	187,146	0.25

Holdings	Description	Fair Value USD	% Net Assets
	China (continued)		
132,000	China State Construction International Holdings Ltd	208,368	0.28
154,600	China Taiping Insurance Holdings Co Ltd	231,304	0.31
399,000	CITIC Ltd	473,151	0.64
3,776	Contemporary Amperex Technology Co Ltd	137,605	0.18
508,650	COSCO SHIPPING Holdings Co Ltd 'H'	838,294	1.13
158,827	Daqin Railway Co Ltd 'A'	147,528	0.20
40,300	GoerTek Inc	142,500	0.19
54,800	Gree Electric Appliances Inc of Zhuhai	341,221	0.46
	Guangdong Xinbao Electrical Appliances		
36,148	Holdings Co Ltd	74,284	0.10
174,800	Hengtong Optic-electric Co Ltd 'A'	412,378	0.55
19,805	JD.com Inc ADR	686,639	0.92
38,200	Kuaishou Technology '144A'	203,379	0.27
763	Kweichow Moutai Co Ltd 'A'	159,305	0.21
68,800	Meituan '144A'	1,343,820	1.81
89,500	New China Life Insurance Co Ltd 'H'	271,958	0.37
17,000	Orient Overseas International Ltd	251,937	0.34
6,045	PDD Holdings Inc ADR	586,305	0.79
627,000	People's Insurance Co Group of China Ltd/The 'H'	312,425	0.42
498,000	PetroChina Co Ltd 'H'	391,776	0.53
230,500	Ping An Insurance Group Co of China Ltd 'H'	1,366,683	1.84
28,400	Pop Mart International Group Ltd '144A'	327,820	0.44
17,003	Qifu Technology Inc ADR	652,575	0.88
50,000	Sinotruk Hong Kong Ltd	146,782	0.20
81,600	Tencent Holdings Ltd	4,381,203	5.89
24,700	Weibo Corp ADR	235,885	0.32
31,600	Yunnan Yuntianhua Co Ltd 'A'	96,541	0.13
153,297	Zhejiang NHU Co Ltd	461,407	0.62
86,600	ZTE Corp 'H'	271,509	0.37
	Greece 0.26% (31 December 2023: 0.28%)	196,356	0.26
85,003	Eurobank Ergasias Services and Holdings SA	196,356	0.26

Holdings	Description	Fair Value USD	% Net Assets
	India 19.56% (31 December 2023: 20.18%)	14,541,963	19.56
1,616	Amber Enterprises India Ltd	139,443	0.19
42,501	Aurobindo Pharma Ltd	662,482	0.89
69,874	Bank of Baroda	196,326	0.26
83,835	Bharat Electronics Ltd	287,059	0.39
78,262	Bharat Petroleum Corp Ltd	267,337	0.36
376,225	Canara Bank	439,972	0.59
17,275	Chambal Fertilisers and Chemicals Ltd	99,668	0.13
88,164	Coal India Ltd	395,593	0.53
1,418	Coforge Ltd	160,045	0.22
5,337	Computer Age Management Services Ltd	316,391	0.43
2,414	Dixon Technologies India Ltd	505,739	0.68
26,542	Dr Reddy's Laboratories Ltd	430,463	0.58
40,968	Embassy Office Parks REIT (Units) (REIT)	176,818	0.24
48,963	Firstsource Solutions Ltd	215,037	0.29
200,692	GAIL India Ltd	447,687	0.60
5,139	HDFC Asset Management Co Ltd '144A'	252,050	0.34
51,581	Hindalco Industries Ltd	362,967	0.49
29,823	Indian Hotels Co Ltd/The - Class A	305,689	0.41
73,140	Indus Towers Ltd	292,000	0.39
4,548	Info Edge India Ltd	460,956	0.62
1,507	Kaynes Technology India Ltd	130,562	0.18
41,036	LIC Housing Finance Ltd	286,655	0.39
20,774	Lupin Ltd	571,606	0.77
19,586	Mahindra & Mahindra Ltd	687,939	0.93
21,360	Max Healthcare Institute Ltd	281,465	0.38
7,309	Metropolis Healthcare Ltd '144A'	177,287	0.24
13,010	Muthoot Finance Ltd	324,613	0.44
20,949	Natco Pharma Ltd	339,461	0.46
141,379	National Aluminium Co Ltd	349,593	0.47
26,495	NCC Ltd/India	84,764	0.11
26,674	Nippon Life India Asset Management Ltd '144A'	226,506	0.30
88,164	NTPC Ltd	343,280	0.46
106,445	Oil & Natural Gas Corp Ltd	297,463	0.40

Holdings	Description	Fair Value USD	% Net Assets
	India (continued)		
6,276	Onesource Specialty Pharma Ltd	112,942	0.15
274	Page Industries Ltd	152,066	0.20
60,454	Paradeep Phosphates Ltd '144A'	77,836	0.10
227,960	REC Ltd	1,333,192	1.79
22,792	Shriram Finance Ltd	769,146	1.03
1,416	Solar Industries India Ltd	161,810	0.22
12,553	Strides Pharma Science Ltd	96,684	0.13
33,511	Sun Pharmaceutical Industries Ltd	738,357	0.99
18,656	Tech Mahindra Ltd	371,796	0.50
18,786	Zydus Lifesciences Ltd	213,218	0.29
	Indonesia 1.53% (31 December 2023: 1.25%)	1,140,330	1.53
252,312	Adaro Andalan Indonesia PT	132,858	0.18
1,107,400	Alamtri Resources Indonesia Tbk PT	167,194	0.22
1,118,900	Astra International Tbk PT	340,640	0.46
61,400	Indo Tambangraya Megah Tbk PT	101,856	0.14
141,600	Indofood Sukses Makmur Tbk PT	67,743	0.09
1,458,200	Perusahaan Gas Negara Tbk PT	144,053	0.19
111,800	United Tractors Tbk PT	185,986	0.25
	Malaysia 1.28%	951,073	1.28
132,000	Genting Bhd	113,949	0.15
117,400	IHH Healthcare Bhd	191,664	0.26
1,054,800	My EG Services Bhd	226,459	0.31
302,000	Sime Darby Bhd	159,392	0.21
77,700	Tenaga Nasional Bhd	259,609	0.35
	Peru 0.59%	439,304	0.59
2,200	Credicorp Ltd U.S.A.	403,304	0.54
200	Credicorp Ltd Usd 5.0000	36,000	0.05
	Philippines 0.33%	247,168	0.33
37,040	International Container Terminal Services Inc	247,168	0.33
	Poland 0.47% (31 December 2023: 0.16%)	349,114	0.47
31,455	Powszechny Zaklad Ubezpieczen SA	349,114	0.47

Holdings	Description	Fair Value USD	% Net Assets
	Saudi Arabia 1.45% (31 December 2023: 1.77%)	1,074,636	1.45
27,689	Arab National Bank	155,344	0.21
869	Elm Co	257,876	0.35
20,843	Etihad Etisalat Co	296,222	0.40
4,739	Riyadh Cables Group Co	173,801	0.23
21,371	Saudi Awwal Bank	191,393	0.26
	Singapore 0.57%	424,400	0.57
4,000	Sea Ltd ADR	424,400	0.57
	South Africa 0.80%	591,360	0.80
8,582	AngloGold Ashanti Plc Zar Npv	191,456	0.26
249,625	Old Mutual Ltd	165,480	0.22
53,127	Sasol Ltd	234,424	0.32
	South Korea 12.84% (31 December 2023: 16.17%)	9,544,274	12.84
10,055	BH Co Ltd	118,640	0.16
23,123	BNK Financial Group Inc	162,410	0.22
3,670	DB Insurance Co Ltd	256,276	0.34
5,812	GS Holdings Corp	155,155	0.21
9,702	Hana Financial Group Inc	374,332	0.50
7,768	Hankook Tire & Technology Co Ltd	202,623	0.27
954	HD Hyundai Electric Co Ltd	247,548	0.33
3,022	Hyundai Glovis Co Ltd	242,433	0.33
7,471	Hyundai Marine & Fire Insurance Co Ltd	125,350	0.17
2,382	Hyundai Mobis Co Ltd	382,667	0.52
3,522	Hyundai Motor Co	507,193	0.68
6,855	Hyundai Rotem Co Ltd	231,426	0.31
17,260	Kia Corp	1,180,642	1.59
1,529	KIWOOM Securities Co Ltd	120,687	0.16
6,299	Korea Gas Corp	148,474	0.20
3,872	Korea Investment Holdings Co Ltd	187,531	0.25
15,941	Korean Air Lines Co Ltd	244,721	0.33
1,473	Krafton Inc	312,680	0.42
9,758	KT Corp	290,655	0.39
1,796	LG Innotek Co Ltd	197,637	0.27

Holdings	Description	Fair Value USD	% Net Assets
	South Korea (continued)		
6,763	LX INTERNATIONAL CORP	124,267	0.17
2,580	OCI Holdings Co Ltd	103,049	0.14
1,657	PharmaResearch Co Ltd	295,461	0.40
5,194	Poongsan Corp	176,232	0.24
30,830	Samsung Electronics Co Ltd	1,114,123	1.50
2,654	Samsung Life Insurance Co Ltd	170,906	0.23
5,710	Samsung Securities Co Ltd	168,723	0.23
7,589	Shinhan Financial Group Co Ltd	245,638	0.33
6,001	SK Hynix Inc	708,877	0.95
7,900	SK Telecom Co Ltd	296,220	0.40
30,864	Woori Financial Group Inc	322,236	0.43
4,495	Youngone Corp	129,462	0.17
	Taiwan 22.89% (31 December 2023: 19.08%)	17,016,238	22.89
35,311	Asia Vital Components Co Ltd	671,010	0.90
37,000	Asustek Computer Inc	695,206	0.94
299,000	Cathay Financial Holding Co Ltd	622,907	0.84
114,000	Compal Electronics Inc	130,918	0.18
485,000	Eva Airways Corp	656,095	0.88
90,400	Evergreen Marine Corp Taiwan Ltd	620,415	0.83
288,160	Hon Hai Precision Industry Co Ltd	1,617,270	2.18
18,000	International Games System Co Ltd	534,764	0.72
2,000	Lotes Co Ltd	119,264	0.16
28,000	MediaTek Inc	1,208,497	1.63
14,000	MPI Corp	395,430	0.53
154,000	Pou Chen Corp	173,332	0.23
39,000	Quanta Computer Inc	341,411	0.46
30,000	Radiant Opto-Electronics Corp	179,810	0.24
84,000	Synnex Technology International Corp	181,403	0.24
205,000	Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Co Ltd	6,721,921	9.04
3,231	Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Co Ltd ADR	638,090	0.86
41,000	Taiwan Surface Mounting Technology Corp	136,314	0.18
122,000	Wistron Corp	387,012	0.52

Holdings	Description	Fair Value USD	% Net Assets
	Taiwan (continued)		
6,000	Wiwynn Corp	479,494	0.65
219,000	Yang Ming Marine Transport Corp	505,675	0.68
	Thailand 0.81% (31 December 2023: 1.65%)	605,222	0.81
236,200	Com7 PCL (Foreign Market)	181,852	0.24
559,700	Krung Thai Bank PCL (Foreign Market)	344,734	0.46
1,489,500	Sansiri PCL (Foreign Market)	78,636	0.11
	Turkey 1.51% (31 December 2023: 2.04%)	1,121,530	1.51
26,599	AG Anadolu Grubu Holding AS	235,373	0.32
29,000	Anadolu Efes Biracilik Ve Malt Sanayii AS	157,087	0.21
31,990	Dogus Otomotiv Servis ve Ticaret AS	175,273	0.23
77,647	KOC Holding AS	392,060	0.53
20,359	Turk Hava Yollari AO	161,737	0.22
	United Arab Emirates 1.25%		
	(31 December 2023: 1.19%)	929,107	1.25
66,535	Abu Dhabi Commercial Bank PJSC	188,751	0.25
211,624	Emaar Properties PJSC	740,356	1.00
Total Common S	tock	72,872,876	98.02
OTHER TRAN	ISFERABLE SECURITIES		
COMMON ST	OCK		
	Russia –% (31 December 2023: –%)		
26,103	Sberbank of Russia PJSC*		_
Total Common S	tock		
	INVESTMENT SCHEMES		
COLLECTIVE	United States 1.41% (31 December 2023: 0.78%)	1,049,030	1.41
1,049,030	BNY Mellon US Treasury Fund	1,049,030	1.41
, ,	Investment Schemes	1,049,030	1.41
Total financial as	ssets at fair value through profit or loss	74,357,035	100.02
Net current liabi	lities	(12,051)	(0.02)
Total net assets		74,344,984	100.00

## **Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund (continued)**

Analysis of portfolio (unaudited)	% Total Assets
Transferable securities admitted to official stock exchange listing or traded on a	
regulated market	98.32
Collective investment schemes	1.41
Other current assets	0.27
Total assets	100.00

\* Security was valued at Zero. Security held as global depositary receipt of the noted issuer.

Docusign Envelope ID: 26D934ED-312D-4809-8897-D1F5A34FF174

# STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION as at 31 December 2024

	Notes	Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund USD	Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund USD	Total Company USD
Current Assets				
Cash and cash equivalents	2	75,079	121,245	196,324
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss				
Transferable securities	2,4	73,308,005	—	73,308,005
Collective investment scheme	2,4	1,049,030	—	1,049,030
Dividends receivable		104,700	—	104,700
Other receivable		25,542	84,576	110,118
Total current assets		74,562,356	205,821	74,768,177
Current Liabilities				
Redemptions and distributions payable	14	—	205,821	205,821
Bank overdrafts	2	1,053		1,053
Management fees payable	7	6,777		6,777
Investment management fees payable	7	57,370		57,370
Administration fees payable	8	25,005		25,005
Depositary fees payable	8	44,544		44,544
Audit fees payable	6	26,679		26,679
Other fees payable		55,944		55,944
Total current liabilities (excluding net assets attributable to holders of redeemable participating shares)		217,372	205,821	423,193
Net assets attributable to holders of				
redeemable participating shares	5	74,344,984		74,344,984

## On behalf of the Board

—DocuSigned by: Browyn Wright

yonne connolly

Bronwyn Wright Director

30 April 2025

Yvonne Connolly Director

igned by:

The accompanying notes form an integral part of these financial statements.

Causeway Funds plc

# STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION as at 31 December 2023

	Notes	Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund* USD	Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund USD	Total Company USD
Current Assets				
Cash and cash equivalents	2	83,713	227,941	311,654
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss				
Transferable securities	2,4	—	63,393,117	63,393,117
Collective investment scheme	2,4		501,465	501,465
Securities sold receivable			126,514	126,514
Dividends receivable		4,223	174,886	179,109
Other receivable		28,735	16,546	45,281
Total current assets		116,671	64,440,469	64,557,140
Current Liabilities				
Securities purchased payable			47,889	47,889
Management fees payable	7	1,655	5,179	6,834
Investment management fees payable	7	2,904	44,069	46,973
Redemptions payable		25,126		25,126
Administration fees payable	8	30,419	44,096	74,515
Depositary fees payable	8	15,478	42,310	57,788
Audit fees payable	6	16,184	20,225	36,409
Directors' fees payable	7		680	680
Accrued foreign capital gains tax on appreciated				
securities	2,10		96,000	96,000
Other fees payable		24,905	60,130	85,035
Total current liabilities (excluding net assets attributable to holders of redeemable participating shares)		116,671	360,578	477,249
Net assets attributable to holders of				
redeemable participating shares	5		64,079,891	<b>64,079,89</b> 1

\* Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund was fully redeemed on 15 December 2023.

## STATEMENT OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

## for the financial year ended 31 December 2024

	Notes	Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund USD	Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund USD	Total Company USD
Investment income				
Dividend income	2	2,768,964	5,842	2,774,806
Interest income	2	3,601	2,510	6,111
Other income	13	—	172,222	172,222
Net (losses)/gains on financial assets and financial liabilities at				
fair value through profit or loss	2		_	_
Net realised gains on financial assets/liabilities at fair value				
through profit or loss		4,885,402	194	4,885,596
Net change in unrealised gain on financial assets/liabilities at				
fair value through profit or loss		3,596,504	(73)	3,596,431
Total investment income		<u>11,254,471</u>	180,695	<u>11,435,166</u>
Expenses				
Management fees	7	79,158		79,158
Investment management fees	7	658,751		658,751
Administration fees	8	150,585	—	150,585
Depositary fees	8	268,639	—	268,639
Audit fees	6	26,480	_	26,480
Directors' fees	7	71,353		71,353
Other expenses		57,422		57,422
Total operating expenses		1,312,388		1,312,388
Investment management fees waiver	7	422,088		422,088
Net income		1 <b>0,364,</b> 171	180,695	10,544,866
Finance costs				
Bank interest expense		(689)		(689)
Distributions	14	(	(180,695)	(180,695)
Profit before tax		10,363,482	<u> </u>	10,363,482
Taxation				
	2 10	06.000		06.000
Foreign capital gains tax on appreciated securities Withholding taxes	2,10 2,10	96,000 (351,656)		96,000 <u>(351,656</u> )
Increase in net assets attributable to holders of redeemable				
participating shares from operations		10,107,826		<u>10,107,826</u>

Gains and losses arose solely from continuing operations. There are no recognised gains or losses arising during the financial year other than those dealt with in the Statement of Comprehensive Income.

## STATEMENT OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME for the financial year ended 31 December 2023

	Notes	Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund* USD	Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund USD	Total Company USD
Investment income				
Dividend income	2	698,402	2,736,261	3,434,663
Interest income	2	805	9,906	10,711
Net gains on financial assets and financial liabilities at fair value				
through profit or loss	2			
Net realised gains on financial assets/liabilities at fair value		1 0 2 0 2 0 0	1 4 7 0 5 2	1 0 7 0 1 ( 1
through profit or loss		1,830,309	147,852	1,978,161
Net change in unrealised gain on financial assets/liabilities		4 227 221	0 0 5 1 7 1 1	12 570 042
at fair value through profit or loss			8,251,611	12,578,842
Total investment income		6,856,747	11,145,630	18,002,377
Expenses				
Management fees	7	21,267	77,673	98,940
Investment management fees	7	158,149	525,064	683,213
Administration fees	8	90,869	140,164	231,033
Depositary fees	8	77,465	299,009	376,474
Audit fees	6	21,547	26,001	47,548
Directors' fees	7	20,836	38,593	59,429
Other expenses		47,412	146,467	193,879
Total operating expenses		437,545	1,252,971	1,690,516
Investment management fees waiver	7	233,775	529,304	763,079
Net income		6,652,977	10,421,963	17,074,940
Finance costs				
Bank interest expense		(192)	(90)	(282)
Profit before tax		6,652,785	10,421,873	17,074,658
Taxation				
Foreign capital gains tax on appreciated securities	2,10		(96,000)	(96,000)
Withholding taxes	2,10	(27,275)	(387,164)	(414,439)
	, -			
Increase in net assets attributable to holders of redeemable participating shares from operations		6,625,510	9,938,709	16,564,219
Participating shares from operations			-,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	10,501,217

Gains and losses arose solely from continuing operations except for Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund which arose from discontinued operations. There are no recognised gains or losses arising during the financial year other than those dealt with in the Statement of Comprehensive Income.

\* Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund was fully redeemed on 15 December 2023.

## STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE TO HOLDERS OF REDEEMABLE PARTICIPATING SHARES

for the financial year ended 31 December 2024

		Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund USD	Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund USD	Total Company USD
Net assets attributable to holders of redeemable at the beginning of the financial period/year	participating shares	64,079,891		64,079,891
Proceeds from redeemable participating shares iss Cost of redeemable participating shares redeemed	ued	157,267		157,267
Increase in net assets attributable to holders of red shares from operations	eemable participating	10,107,826	_	10,107,826
Net assets attributable to holders of redeemable at the end of the financial period/year	participating shares	74,344,984	=	74,344,984
	Shares in issue at the beginning of the financial year	Shares issued during the financial year	Shares redeemed during the financial year	Shares in issue at the end of the financial year
Causeway Emerging Markets UCIT'S Fund Euro Accumulation Share Class	3,502,919	7,584	_	3,510,503

## STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE TO HOLDERS OF REDEEMABLE PARTICIPATING SHARES

for the financial year ended 31 December 2023

			Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund* USD	Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund USD	Total Company USD
Net assets attributable to holders of redeemable at the beginning of the financial period/year		ires	30,753,167	54,013,251	84,766,418
Proceeds from redeemable participating shares iss Cost of redeemable participating shares redeemed			958,835 (38,337,512	- ,	1,086,776 (38,337,522)
Net (decrease)/increase from share transactions			(37,378,677	) 127,931	(37,250,746)
Increase in net assets attributable to holders of red shares from operations	leemable participa	ting	6,625,510	9,938,709	16,564,219
Net assets attributable to holders of redeemable at the end of the financial period/year	e participating sha	ires		64,079,891	64,079,891
	Shares in issue at the beginning of the financial year	i du fir	shares ssued ring the nancial year	Shares redeemed during the financial year	Shares in issue at the end of the financial year
Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund					
GBP Accumulation RDR II Share Class	2,213,911	5	8,070	(2,271,981)	
Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund					
Euro Accumulation Share Class USD Accumulation Share Class**	3,495,309 1		7,610	(1)	3,502,919

\* Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund was fully redeemed on 15 December 2023.

\*\* USD Accumulation Share Class was fully redeemed as of 21 February 2023.

## NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS for the financial year ended 31 December 2024

## I. General information

Causeway Funds plc (the "Company") is an openended umbrella type investment company with variable capital, incorporated in Ireland on 15 January 2015 with registration number 555895. The Company has been authorised by the Central Bank of Ireland (the "Central Bank") as an undertaking for collective investment in transferable securities pursuant to the European Communities (Undertakings for Collective Investment in Transferable Securities) Regulations, 2011 (as amended) (the "UCITS Regulations") and the Central Bank (Supervision and Enforcement) Act 2013 (Section 48(1)) (Undertakings for Collective Investment in Transferable Securities) Regulations 2019 (the "Central Bank UCITS Regulations").

The Company is structured as an umbrella fund with segregated liability between sub-funds (each a "Fund" and, collectively, the "Funds"). As at 31 December 2024, the Company has one sub fund in operation, Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund. Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund was launched on 10 February 2016 with one share class, the Euro Accumulation Share Class, followed by the USD Accumulation Share Class, which was launched in October 2016, closed on 14 June 2022, relaunched on 23 August 2022 and subsequently fully redeemed on 21 February 2023. Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund was initially launched on 13 August 2015, was fully redeemed on 14 February 2020 and was re-launched on 13 January 2021. On 15 December 2023, Causeway *Global Value UCITS Fund was fully redeemed and the* financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2023 were prepared on a basis other than going concern. As the directors intend to relaunch Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund in 2025, the financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2024 are prepared on a going concern basis of accounting.

The investment objective of Causeway Emerging Markets Fund is detailed below:

## Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund

The investment objective of the Fund is to seek longterm growth of capital in emerging markets. The Fund is actively managed in reference to a benchmark, namely the MSCI Emerging Markets ("MSCI EM") Index. The benchmark provides a reference for certain country-specific constraints, as outlined below, but the Fund does not track the MSCI EM Index and the Fund's holdings will differ from the benchmark. The Fund normally invests at least 80% of its total assets in equity securities of companies in emerging markets and investments that are tied economically to emerging markets, such as common stock, preferred and preference stock, legal structures known as variable interest entities, depositary receipts, real estate investment trusts and exchange-traded funds that invest in emerging markets securities. The Fund generally invests in companies with market capitalisations of USD 500 million or greater at the time of investment and may invest in a wide range of industries.

## 2. Significant accounting policies

The principal accounting policies applied in preparation of these financial statements are set out below.

## **Basis of preparation**

The financial statements are prepared in accordance with Financial Reporting Standard 102 "The Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the United Kingdom and the Republic of Ireland" ("FRS 102") and Irish Statute comprising the Companies Act 2014, the UCITS Regulations and the Central Bank UCITS Regulations.

for the financial year ended 31 December 2024

(continued)

The format and certain wording of the financial statements have been adapted from that contained in the Companies Act 2014 so that, in the opinion of the Directors, it more appropriately reflects the nature of the Company's business as an investment company.

The financial statements have been prepared on a going concern basis, which assumes that the Funds and the Company will continue in operational existence for the foreseeable future. The performance, liquidity and risks of the Company are reviewed on a regular basis throughout the financial year. Details of the risks are disclosed in Note 4 of the financial statements. The financial statements are prepared under the historical cost convention with the exception of financial assets and financial liabilities held at fair value through profit or loss that have been measured at fair value.

The Company has availed of the exemption available to investment funds under FRS 102, Section 7 "Statement of Cash Flows" not to prepare a cash flow statement.

All references to net assets throughout this document refer to net assets attributable to holders of redeemable participating shares unless otherwise stated.

## Functional and presentation currency

Items included in the Company's financial statements are measured using the currency of the primary economic environment in which the Fund operates (the "functional currency"). In accordance with FRS 102, Section 30 "Foreign Currency Translation", the functional currency of each Fund has been evaluated by the Directors in the current financial year.

The functional currency and presentation currency of each Fund is US Dollar ("USD"). The financial state-

ments are also presented in USD, which is the Company's presentational currency.

## Foreign currency transactions and balances

Foreign currency assets and liabilities, including net assets attributable to holders of redeemable participating shares, are translated into the functional currency using the closing rate applicable at the reporting date. Foreign currency income and expenses in the Statement of Comprehensive Income and proceeds from redeemable participating shares issued and the cost of redeemable participating shares redeemed in the Statement of Changes in Net Assets Attributable to Holders of Redeemable Participating Shares are translated into the functional currency at the exchange rates prevailing at the dates of the transactions.

Foreign exchange gains and losses arising from translation are included in the Statement of Comprehensive Income within net gains/(losses) on financial assets and financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss.

Please refer to Note 3 to the financial statements for exchange rates at the financial year end date.

# Financial assets and financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss

## (i) Classification

The Company classifies its investments as financial assets or financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss.

This category has two sub-categories: financial assets or financial liabilities held for trading, and those designated at fair value through profit or loss at inception.

## for the financial year ended 31 December 2024

(continued)

A financial asset or financial liability is classified as held for trading if it is acquired or incurred principally for the purpose of selling or repurchasing in the near term or if on initial recognition is part of a portfolio of identifiable financial investments that are managed together and for which there is evidence of a recent actual pattern of short-term profit taking. This includes investments in preferred stock, common stock and futures contracts.

Financial assets and financial liabilities designated at fair value through profit or loss at inception are financial instruments that are not classified as held for trading but are managed, and their performance is evaluated on a fair value basis in accordance with the investment strategy of the Funds as documented in the prospectus of the Company including any relevant supplement of the Funds (the "Prospectus"). This includes investments in collective investment schemes.

## (ii) Recognition and de-recognition

The Company recognises a financial asset or financial liability when, and only when, the Company becomes a party to the contractual provisions of the instrument.

Financial assets are derecognised when the rights to receive cash flows from the investments have expired or the Funds have transferred substantially all risks and rewards of ownership.

Financial liabilities are derecognised when the obligation specified in the contract is discharged, cancelled or expired.

## (iii) Measurement

Financial assets and financial liabilities at fair value through the profit and loss are initially recognised at fair value. Subsequent to initial recognition, all financial assets and financial liabilities are measured at fair value through profit or loss.

## (iv) Fair value measurement

Fair value is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. The fair value of financial assets and financial liabilities which are quoted or dealt in on a recognised market is based on quoted market prices at the Statement of Financial Position date. In accordance with FRS 102, the Company has applied the recognition and measurement provisions of International Accounting Standards 39 "Financial Instruments: Recognition and Measurement" ("IAS 39") as adopted for use in the European Union and the disclosure requirements of Section 11 "Basic Financial Instruments" and Section 12 "Other Financial Instruments Issues" of FRS 102. Accordingly, the quoted market price used for financial assets and financial liabilities is the last traded market price.

Collective investment schemes are valued at the last available net asset value per share as published by the relevant collective investment scheme or, if listed or traded on a recognised market, the valuation is based on the last traded prices at the Statement of Financial Position date.

The fair value of financial assets and financial liabilities which are not quoted, listed or dealt with on a recognised market or which are quoted, listed or dealt in on a recognised market but for which prices are not available shall be the probable realisation value estimated with care and in good faith by such competent person(s) as

## for the financial year ended 31 December 2024

(continued)

may be appointed by the Directors and approved for the purpose by The Bank of New York Mellon SA/NV, Dublin Branch (the "Depositary"). In valuing such investments, the Directors or such competent person(s) may have regard to such fair value criteria as may be set out in the Board-approved procedures from time to time.

Initial margin deposits are made upon entering into futures contracts and are generally made in cash or cash equivalents. Futures contracts dealt in on a market, such as those used by the Funds, are fair valued based upon their quoted daily settlement prices. Changes in the value of futures contracts are recognised as unrealised gains or losses on futures contracts until the contracts are terminated, at which time the realised gain and loss are recognised. Realised gains or losses on futures contracts are included in net gains/(losses) on financial assets and financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss. The variation margin receivable or payable at the reporting date is reported as an asset or liability, as applicable, in the Statement of Financial Position.

Forward foreign currency contracts are fair valued by an independent price source by reference to the price at which a new forward contract of the same size and maturity could be undertaken.

# (v) Net gains/(losses) on financial assets and financial liabilities at fair value through the profit or loss

Unrealised gains and losses arising from changes in the fair value of financial instruments are included in net gains/(losses) on financial assets and financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss in the Statement of Comprehensive Income in the financial year in which they arise. Realised gains and losses on disposals are calculated using the average cost method and are also included in net gain/(loss) on financial assets and financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss in the Statement of Comprehensive Income.

## (vi) Offsetting

Financial assets and financial liabilities are offset and the net amount reported in the Statement of Financial Position where the Funds have a legally enforceable right to set-off the recognised amounts and there is an intention to settle on a net basis or realise the asset and settle the liability simultaneously. Currently, the Funds are not a party to any netting arrangements or agreements.

## Cash and cash equivalents and bank overdrafts

Cash and cash equivalents, which are readily convertible into cash and have original maturities of 90 days or less, and bank overdrafts are recognised at cost which approximates fair value on the reporting date. All cash and cash equivalents balances and bank overdrafts are held with the global sub-custodian of the Depositary, The Bank of New York Mellon SA/NV (the "Global Sub-Custodian").

The Central Bank published the Central Bank (Supervision and Enforcement) Act 2013 (Section 48(1)) Investor Money Regulations 2015 for Fund Service Providers (the "Investor Money Regulations" or "IMR") in March 2015 (effective from 1 July 2016). Carne Global Fund Managers (Ireland) Limited (the "Manager"), together with the Administrator, have implemented procedures in relation to the way subscription and redemption monies are directed to the Company effective from 1 July 2016. These transactions are channelled through an umbrella cash collection

## for the financial year ended 31 December 2024

(continued)

account in the name of the Company. Pending issue of the shares and/or payment of subscription proceeds to an account in the name of the Company, and pending payment of redemption proceeds or distributions, the relevant investor will be an unsecured creditor of the relevant Fund in respect of amounts paid by or due to it. As at 31 December 2024, the cash balances in the umbrella cash collection account is nil in respect of the Funds and is not adjusted in the financial statements (31 December 2023: nil).

## Securities sold receivable

Securities sold receivable represents receivables for securities sold that have been contracted for but not yet settled or delivered on the Statement of Financial Position date. These amounts are recognised initially at fair value and subsequently measured at amortised cost.

## Securities purchased payable

Securities purchased payable represents payables for securities purchased that have been contracted for but not yet settled or delivered on the Statement of Financial Position date. These amounts are recognised initially at fair value and subsequently measured at amortised cost.

## Redeemable participating shares

Redeemable participating shares are redeemable at the shareholder's option and are classified as financial liabilities.

Shares may be redeemed at the net asset value per share on each redemption date. The net asset value per share of each class of shares will be calculated by determining that part of the net asset value of each Fund attributable to each such class of shares and dividing this value by the number of shares of that class in issue.

## Dividend income and interest income

Dividend income is recognised on an accrual basis when the right of the Funds to receive payments is established. Dividend income is shown gross of any withholding taxes, which is disclosed in the Statement of Comprehensive Income, and net of any tax credits. Interest income for the financial year is earned on cash.

## Fees, commission and other expenses

Fees, commission and other expenses are recognised in the Statement of Comprehensive Income on an accrual basis.

## **Transaction costs**

Transaction costs are costs incurred to acquire financial assets or financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss and include fees, stamp taxes and other transaction taxes and commissions paid to agents, advisers, brokers, dealers and governments. Transaction costs, when incurred, are immediately recognised in the Statement of Comprehensive Income and are included within net gains/(losses) on financial assets and financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss. Please refer to Note 9 to the financial statements for details of transaction costs incurred by the Funds.

## **Dividend policy**

The Funds do not intend to declare any dividends for Euro Accumulation Share Class, and did not declare any dividends in the financial year. All income and profits earned by the Funds attributable to the relevant share classes will accrue to the benefit of those classes of shares and are reflected in the net asset value attributable to the relevant classes of shares. There were no

## for the financial year ended 31 December 2024

(continued)

shares of distributing share classes issued and outstanding during the financial year.

#### Withholding taxes

Under current law and practice, there is no income, gains or other taxes payable by the Funds in Ireland. The Funds currently incur withholding taxes imposed by certain countries on investment income and capital gains. Withholding taxes are disclosed separately in the Statement of Comprehensive Income and net of any tax credits.

## Capital gains tax

Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund accrues for Brazilian capital gains tax based on unrealised gains to provide for potential tax payable upon the sale of appreciated Brazilian securities. The capital gains tax is recorded in accordance with the understanding of the change in Brazilian tax regulations and rates on Irish investors, such as Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund, which came into effect on 1 October 2016. The capital gains tax expense/income and the amounts payable at the financial year end, if any, are reflected in the "foreign capital gains tax on appreciated securities" and "accrued foreign capital gains tax on appreciated securities" figures in the Statement of Comprehensive Income and Statement of Financial Position, respectively.

As the gains are realised and capital gains tax is paid on the sale of appreciated Brazilian securities, the accrual is released and movements are recorded in the Statement of Comprehensive Income.

## 3. Exchange rates

The financial statements are prepared in USD. The following financial year end exchange rates have been used to translate assets and liabilities in other currencies to USD:

	31 December 2024	31 December 2023
Brazilian Real	6.17785	4.85759
Chinese Yuan Renminbi	7.29927	7.09222
Euro	0.96537	0.90602
Hong Kong Dollar	7.76663	7.80901
Indian Rupee	85.61375	83.21373
Indonesian Rupiah	16,095.00080	15,397.00063
Korean Won	1,472.15009	1,287.90009
Kuwaiti Dinar	0.30829	0.30724
Malaysian Ringgit	4.47148	_
Mexican Peso	_	16.97102
Philippine Peso	57.84500	_
Polish Zloty	4.13016	3.93634
Qatari Riyal	_	3.64103
Saudi Riyal	3.75737	3.75002
South African Rand	18.87128	-
Taiwan Dollar	32.78453	30.69052
Thai Baht	34.09502	34.13251
Turkish Yeni	35.37148	29.45252
UAE Dirham	3.67306	3.67273

## 4. Financial risk management

#### Strategy in using financial instruments

The Company's investment activities expose it to the various types of risk, which are associated with the financial instruments and markets in which it invests. The Prospectus sets out a comprehensive disclosure of the risks that the Company faces.

The assets of the Funds are invested separately in accordance with the investment objectives and policies of each Fund, which are outlined in Notes 1 and 2 to the financial statements.

for the financial year ended 31 December 2024

(continued)

## Efficient portfolio management

In calculating the global exposure, the Company adopts a commitment approach in managing risks. This approach will be applied to all financial derivative instruments which can be used to protect against foreign exchange risks or for the purpose of efficient portfolio management. The Company may enter into a variety of financial derivative instruments for the purposes of efficient portfolio management only and subject to the conditions and limits set out in the Central Bank UCITS Regulations.

Efficient portfolio management for these purposes means the use of financial derivative instruments with one of the following aims: a reduction of risk, a reduction of cost or generation of additional capital or income with a level of risk consistent with the risk profile of the Funds and the risk diversification rules set out in the Central Bank UCITS Regulations.

Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund may use futures contracts to obtain exposures to global equity markets for efficient portfolio management. Futures contracts may be used to "equitize cash"—that is, manage cash inflows and outflows whereby the Fund can gain efficiency by using futures as compared to other securities.

As at 31 December 2024 and 31 December 2023, there were no open transactions at the end of the financial year.

All realised gains and losses arising from futures and forward foreign currency contracts are included in net gains/(losses) on financial assets and financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss in the Statement of Comprehensive Income. The main risks arising from the Company's investments are set out below:

## Market risk

This is the risk that the fair value of a financial instrument will fluctuate because of changes in market prices. Also, Causeway Capital Management LLC (the "Investment Manager") may select securities that underperform the stock market or other funds with similar investment objectives and investment strategies. Market risk comprises three types of risk: currency risk, interest rate risk and price risk.

## (i) Currency risk

This is the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of a financial instrument will fluctuate because of changes in foreign exchange rates. The Funds may invest in financial instruments and enter into transactions that are denominated in currencies other than their functional currency. Consequently, each Fund is exposed to risk that the exchange rate of its currency relative to other foreign currencies may change in a manner that has an adverse effect on the fair value or future cash flows of that portion of the Fund's financial assets or financial liabilities denominated in currencies other than USD. Further, companies located in foreign countries may conduct business or issue debt denominated in currencies other than their domestic currencies, creating additional risk if there is any disruption, abrupt change in the currency markets, or illiquidity in the trading of such currencies.

The Investment Manager monitors positions on a daily basis after translation into USD and may consider a Fund's currency exposure as part of its investment strat-

## for the financial year ended 31 December 2024

(continued)

egy when investing in securities denominated in a particular currency. The Funds may (but are not required to) engage in forward foreign exchange or currency swap transactions to seek to provide protection against exchange rate risk. The Funds did not engage in any such transactions in the current or prior financial year, but may do so in the future.

The following tables summarise the assets and liabilities, monetary and non-monetary, as at 31 December 2024 and 31 December 2023, which are denominated in a currency other than the base currency of the Funds:

Foreign currency exposure 31 December 2024	Monetary assets	Non-monetary assets	Monetary liabilities	Net exposure
Causeway Emergin	g Markets	UCITS Fund		
, -	USD	USD	USD	USD
Brazilian Real	40,817	1,733,467	—	1,774,284
Chinese Yuan				
Renminbi	8,767	1,972,770	—	1,981,537
Euro		196,356	—	196,356
Hong Kong Dollar	1,746	16,649,474	—	16,651,220
Indian Rupee	58,690	14,541,964	—	14,600,654
Indonesian Rupiah		1,140,330	—	1,140,330
Korean Won	33,675	9,544,274	_	9,577,949
Kuwaiti Dinar	14,339	_	—	14,339
Malaysian Ringgit		951,073	—	951,073
Philippine Peso	_	247,168	_	247,168
Polish Zloty		349,114	—	349,114
Saudi Riyal		1,074,636	—	1,074,636
South African Rand	_	591,360	_	591,360
Taiwan Dollar	20,23 I	16,378,148	—	16,398,379
Thai Baht	_	605,222	_	605,222
Turkish Yeni	_	1,121,530	_	1,121,530
UAE Dirham	—	929,107	—	929,107
Total	178,265	68,025,993	_	68,204,258

Foreign currency exposure		Non-monetary		Net
31 December 2023	assets	assets	liabilities	exposure
Causeway Emerging	g Markets	UCITS Fund		
	USD	USD	USD	USD
Brazilian Real	21,578	2,427,388	_	2,448,966
Chinese Yuan				
Renminbi	_	1,706,339	_	1,706,339
Euro	66,927	176,367	_	243,294
Hong Kong Dollar	18,513	9,680,497	(18,513)	9,680,497
Indian Rupee	61,051	12,930,798	_	12,991,849
Indonesian Rupiah	47,770	802,055	_	849,825
Korean Won	118,604	10,363,932	(14,680)	10,467,856
Kuwaiti Dinar	7,384	127,610	_	134,994
Mexican Peso	5,666	127,005	(5,666)	127,005
Polish Zloty	_	102,354	_	102,354
Qatari Riyal	_	133,304	_	133,304
Saudi Riyal	70,565	1,133,103	_	1,203,668
Taiwan Dollar	15,487	11,532,392	—	11,547,879
Thai Baht	_	1,056,702	_	1,056,702
Turkish Yeni	_	1,306,917	_	1,306,917
UAE Dirham	—	765,639	—	765,639
Total	433,545	54,372,402	(38,859)	54,767,088

As at 31 December 2024 and 31 December 2023, had the exchange rate between the local currencies held by the Funds and their functional currencies increased or decreased by the percentages noted overleaf with all other variables held constant, the increase or decrease, respectively, in net assets attributable to holders of redeemable participating shares is listed in the table below. This represents management's estimate of a reasonable shift in the foreign exchange rates, having regard to historical volatility of those rates from the preceding three-year period. Such volatility may increase in the future.

#### for the financial year ended 31 December 2024

(continued)

#### **Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund**

Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund	Reasonable potential shift in rate	Increase/(decrease) in net asset value 31 December 2024
Brazilian Real	12.50%	221,786
Chinese Yuan Renminbi	5.70%	112,948
Euro	7.60%	14,923
Hong Kong Dollar	0.70%	116,559
Indian Rupee	3.30%	481,822
Indonesian Rupiah	5.70%	64,999
Korean Won	10.40%	996,107
Kuwaiti Dinar	0.00%	_
Malaysian Ringgit	8.30%	78,939
Philippine Peso	6.20%	15,324
Polish Zloty	11.40%	39,799
Saudi Riyal	0.20%	2,149
South African Rand	13.40%	79,242
Taiwan Dollar	6.00%	983,903
Thai Baht	10.60%	64,154
Turkish Yeni	19.10%	214,212
UAE Dirham	0.00%	
Total		3,486,866

Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund	Reasonable potential shift in rate	Increase/(decrease) in net asset value 31 December 2023
Brazilian Real	14.20%	347,753
Chinese Yuan Renminbi	5.80%	98,968
Euro	7.90%	19,220
Hong Kong Dollar	0.60%	58,083
Indian Rupee	4.10%	532,666
Indonesian Rupiah	7.00%	59,488
Korean Won	10.00%	1,046,786
Kuwaiti Dinar	0.00%	_
Mexican Peso	9.70%	12,319
Polish Zloty	0.10%	102
Qatari Riyal	0.00%	_
Saudi Riyal	0.20%	2,407
Taiwan Dollar	5.70%	658,229
Thai Baht	9.90%	104,614
Turkish Yeni	20.80%	271,839
UAE Dirham	0.00%	
Total		3,212,474

#### (ii) Interest rate risk

This risk is composed of fair value interest rate risk and cash flow interest rate risk. Fair value interest rate risk is defined as the risk that the fair value of a financial instrument will fluctuate because of changes in market interest rates. This risk arises in respect of financial instruments whose fair value is affected by changes in interest rates.

Cash flow interest rate risk is the yield risk arising from changes in interest rates, i.e. changes in interest rates would have a direct impact on the yield generated by the securities held by a Fund over the financial year.

During the financial year, the majority of the Funds' financial assets are non-interest bearing. As a result, these assets are not subject to significant amounts of risk due to fluctuations in the prevailing levels of market interest rates. Any excess cash and cash equivalents are invested in a money market mutual fund at short-term market interest rates.

#### (iii) Price risk

This is the risk that the fair value of a financial instrument will fluctuate because of changes in market prices (other than those arising from interest rate risk and currency risk), whether those changes are caused by factors specific to individual financial instruments or its issuer, or other factors affecting similar financial instruments traded in the market.

Investing internationally presents certain risks. For example, the value of the Funds' securities may be affected by social, political and economic developments and laws relating to foreign investment. Other risks include trading, settlement, custodial, and other opera-

for the financial year ended 31 December 2024

(continued)

tional risks; withholding or other taxes; and the less stringent investor protection and disclosure standards of some foreign markets. All of these factors can make foreign securities less liquid, more volatile and harder to value. These risks are higher for emerging markets investments.

Data for emerging markets companies may be less available, less accurate and/or less current than data for developed markets companies. The Investment Manager's quantitative processes and stock selection for Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund can be adversely affected if it relies on erroneous or outdated data. In addition, securities selected using quantitative analysis can perform differently from the market as a whole.

The use of forward foreign currency contracts and futures contracts subject the Funds to additional risks. Futures and forward foreign currency contracts are derivative instruments which can be volatile and involve special risks including leverage risk, credit risk, and basis risk (the risk that the value of the investment will not react in parallel with the value of the reference assets or index).

The Investment Manager seeks to manage market price risk through building diversified investment portfolios as may be appropriate for the Funds and in accordance with the Central Bank UCITS Regulations and the investment objective of each Fund.

An analysis of this diversification by Fund is provided in the Schedule of Investments. The market positions of the Funds are regularly reviewed and evaluated by the Investment Manager. As at 31 December 2023, there were no investments held by Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund. Hence, the Fund is no longer subject to price risk.

#### Credit risk

This is the risk that a party or issuer of a financial instrument will cause a financial loss for the other party by failing to discharge an obligation. This includes counterparty risk and issuer risk. It arises principally from cash and cash equivalents, balances due from the sale of securities and dividends and other receivables. The extent of the Funds exposure to credit risk in respect of these financial assets approximates their carrying values as recorded in the Statement of Financial Position.

The Company employs a risk management process enabling the Investment Manager to measure, monitor and manage the risks attached to financial derivative instruments, and details of this process are included in a Risk Management Process (RMP), which has been provided to the Central Bank.

Substantially all of the cash and investments of the Funds are held by the Depositary to the Company.

The Funds' investments are segregated from the assets of either the Depositary or its agents. Thus, in the event of insolvency or bankruptcy of the Depositary, the Funds' investments are segregated from those of the Depositary or its agents. The Company, will, however, be exposed to the credit risk of the Depositary, or any depository used by the Depositary, in relation to the Funds' cash held by the Depositary. In the event of insolvency or bankruptcy of the Depositary, the Funds will be treated as a general creditor of the Depositary in relation to cash and cash equivalents of the Funds.

#### for the financial year ended 31 December 2024

(continued)

The Bank of New York Mellon SA/NV, the parent of the Depositary, has a long-term credit rating, AA- as at 31 December 2024 (31 December 2023: AA-).

#### Liquidity risk

This is the risk that the Funds may not be able to generate sufficient cash resources to settle their obligations in full as they fall due or can only do so on terms that are materially disadvantageous.

The Funds are exposed to liquidity risk in meeting their redemption requests. This risk is managed by investing primarily in liquid securities which may be readily disposed to meet shareholder redemption requests. Moreover, as set forth in the Prospectus, a Fund may employ some or all of the following options if it believes it may not be able to meet significant redemption requests within the time periods specified in the Prospectus: defer redemption requests above the noted threshold, require redemption in kind, and/or impose redemption or transaction fees. To date, the Funds have not imposed these options.

All of the financial liabilities of the Funds are due within one month after the reporting date.

#### Capital risk management

The capital of the Funds are represented by the net assets attributable to holders of redeemable participating shares at the end of the financial year. The amount of net assets attributable to holders of redeemable participating shares can change significantly on a daily basis as the Funds are subject to daily subscriptions and redemptions at the discretion of the shareholders. To manage this risk, the Manager may, in its absolute discretion, refuse to redeem, on any one redemption date, shares in excess of 10% of the net asset value of each Fund. In this event, the limitation will apply pro rata so that all shareholders wishing to have their shares redeemed on that redemption date redeem the same proportion of such shares, and shares not redeemed will be carried forward for redemption on the next redemption date and all following redemption dates until the original request has been satisfied in full. No such redemption limitations were applied in the current or prior financial year.

#### Fair value estimation

The Company has classified fair value measurements using a fair value hierarchy that reflects the significance of the inputs used in making the measurements. The fair value hierarchy has the following levels:

**Level I:** Quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities;

**Level 2:** Those involving inputs other than quoted prices included in Level 1 that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly (as prices) or indirectly (derived from prices); and

**Level 3:** Those with inputs for the asset or liability that are not based on observable market data (unobservable inputs).

#### for the financial year ended 31 December 2024

(continued)

The following tables provide an analysis of financial instruments as at 31 December 2024 and 31 December 2023 that are measured at fair value in accordance with FRS 102:

	Level I	Level 2	Level 3	Total
Causeway Emerging M 31 December 2024	arkets UCIT USD	S Fund USD	USD	USD
Preferred stock	435,129	_	_	435,129
Common stock	72,154,712	*718,164	_	72,872,876
Collective investment				
schemes	1,049,030	_	—	1,049,030
Financial Assets	73,638,871	718,164	—	74,357,035
	Level I	Level 2	Level	3 Total
Causeway Emerging Ma 31 December 2023	urkets UCITS USD	S Fund USD	USD	USD
Preferred stock	247,747	_		247,747
Common stock	62,088,668	*1,056,702	2 —	63,145,370
Collective investment				
schemes	501,465			501,465
Financial Assets	62,837,880	1,056,702	2 —	63,894,582

\* Holdings represent securities, primarily securities, the values of which were adjusted due to "Foreign Line" securities using "Local Line" prices.

Financial instruments, whose values are based on quoted market prices in the active markets, and therefore classified within level 1, include active preferred stock, common stock and collective investment schemes.

Financial instruments that trade in markets that are not considered to be active but are valued based on quoted market price, dealer quotations or alternative pricing sources supported by observable 1 inputs, and therefore classified within Level 2, include certain preferred stock. Transfers between levels are deemed to have occurred at the beginning of the financial year. There is a level 3 security recorded with a fair value of zero as at 31 December 2024 and 31 December 2023 for Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund. There was one new level 2 security recorded as at 31 December 2024. There were no transfers between levels during the financial years ended 31 December 2024 and 31 December 2023.

#### Depositary and title risk

The Depositary is under a duty to take into custody and to hold the property of each Fund of the Company on behalf of its shareholders. The Central Bank legally requires the Depositary to hold the non-cash assets of each Fund separately and to maintain sufficient records to clearly identify the nature and amount of all assets that it holds, the ownership of each asset and where the documents of title to such assets are physically located. When the Depositary employs a sub-custodian, the Depositary retains responsibility for the assets of the Funds.

However, it should be noted that not all jurisdictions have the same rules and regulations as Ireland regarding the custody of assets and the recognition of the interests of a beneficial owner such as the Funds. Therefore, in such jurisdictions, there is a risk that if a sub-custodian becomes bankrupt or insolvent, the Funds' beneficial ownership of the assets held by such sub-custodian may not be recognised and consequently the creditors of the sub-custodian may seek to have recourse to the assets of the Funds. In those jurisdictions where the Funds' beneficial ownership of its assets is ultimately recognised,

### NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS for the financial year ended 31 December 2024

(continued)

the Funds may suffer delay and cost in recovering those assets. The Funds may invest in markets where custodial and/or settlement systems are not fully developed; the assets of the Funds which are traded in such markets and which have been entrusted to sub-custodians, in circumstances where the use of such sub-custodians is necessary, may be exposed to risk in circumstances whereby the Depositary will have no liability.

# 5. Net assets attributable to holders of redeemable participating shares

The Company has an authorised capital of 1,000,000,000 participating shares of no par value and 500,000 subscriber shares of USD 1 each. As only participating shares can represent an interest in the Funds, the subscriber shares have no entitlement or interest in such Funds other than limited voting rights and are disclosed in the financial statements by way of note only. At the date of this report, the issued share capital of the Company includes 2 subscriber shares issued for the purpose of the incorporation and authorisation of the Company. As at 31 December 2024 and 31 December 2023, an employee of the Investment Manager and the Investment Manager each held 1 subscriber share for the purposes of complying with the Central Bank UCITS Regulations.

The Constitution provides that on a show of hands at a general meeting of the Company, at a meeting of holders of shares in a particular Fund or at a meeting of holders of shares of a particular share class, every holder of shares present in person or by proxy shall have one vote and on a poll every holder of shares present in person or by proxy shall have one vote in respect of each whole share held by him/her. Each holder of a subscriber share is entitled to attend and vote at any general meeting provided that the holder of a subscriber share shall not be entitled to exercise any voting rights in respect of any such subscriber share in relation to matters that are specific or relate to a Fund as set out in the Constitution or other matters prescribed by the Central Bank as requiring shareholder approval of the shareholders of that Fund.

The rights attached to any share class may, whether or not the Company is being wound up, be varied or abrogated with the consent in writing of the holders of 75% of the issued shares of that class or with the sanction of a special resolution passed at a separate general meeting of the holders of the shares of that class.

The Constitution contains provisions relating to the rights of holders of subscriber shares and redeemable participating shares in the event of the winding up of the Company and these provisions are detailed in the Prospectus.

Details of the net asset value and the net asset value per share are included in the tables below.

	Global Value UCITS Fund*	Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund* 31 December 2023	Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund 31 December 2022
Total Net Asset			
Value:			
GBP Accumulation			
RDR II Share Class	—	—	GBP 25,422,143
Net Asset Value			
Per Share:			
GBP Accumulation			
RDR II Share Class	—	—	GBP 11.48

\* Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund was fully redeemed on 15 December 2023.

#### for the financial year ended 31 December 2024

(continued)

	Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund 31 December 2024	Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund 31 December 2023	Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund 31 December 2022
Total Net Asset Value:			
Euro			
Accumulation Share Class	EUR 71,770,613	EUR 58,057,458	EUR 50,461,325
USD			
Accumulation Share Class*	_	_	USD 10
Net Asset			
Value Per Share:			
Euro			
Accumulation Share Class	EUR 20.44	EUR 16.57	EUR 14.44
USD			
Accumulation Share Class*	_	_	USD 9.60

\* USD Accumulation Share Class was fully redeemed as of 14 June 2022, relaunched as of 23 August 2022 and subsequently fully redeemed as of 21 February 2023.

#### 6. Audit fees

Auditors' remuneration is comprised of the following:

	For the financial year ended 31 December 2024	For the financial year ended 31 December 2023
	USD	USD
Statutory audit	32,453*	28,816
Other assurance services	_	_
Tax advisory services	_	_
Other non-audit services	_	
Total	32,453	28,816

\* USD 9,584 paid by the Investment Manager.

The fees for the statutory audit, as noted above, are exclusive of Value Added Tax ("VAT") and out-of-pocket expenses.

# 7. Significant agreements and transactions with related parties

FRS 102, Section 33 "Related Party Disclosures" requires the disclosure of information relating to material transactions with parties who are deemed to be related to the reporting entity.

#### Manager, Investment Manager and Investment Management Fees rebate

In the opinion of the Directors, the Manager and the Investment Manager are related parties of the Company. The Manager is responsible for the investment policy, objectives and management of the Company and its Funds. The Manager has appointed the Investment Manager to provide discretionary investment management and distribution services in respect of the Company and its Funds. The details of fee arrangements in place between the Company and its Manager and Investment Manager are discussed below.

#### Manager

Under the provisions of the Management Agreement, the Funds pay the Manager a fee not exceeding 0.025% per annum of the net asset value of each Fund in respect of the first EUR 500,000,000 and 0.02% thereafter, subject to a minimum monthly fee of EUR 6,000 for the Company and one fund, payable in respect of the service provided to the Company, plus EUR 1,500 per additional fund without the approval of

### NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS for the financial year ended 31 December 2024

(continued)

shareholders (the "Management fees"). The Manager is also entitled to be reimbursed by the Funds for all reasonable out-of-pocket expenses properly incurred by it in the performance of its duties, plus VAT, if any.

The Management Fees accrue daily and are payable monthly in arrears. Management fees incurred during the financial year and due at the financial year end are disclosed in the Statement of Comprehensive Income under "Management fees" and Statement of Financial Position under "Management fees payable", respectively.

Carne Global Fund Managers (Ireland) Limited, as Manager to the Company, earned a fee of USD 79,158 (31 December 2023: USD 98,940) during the year, of which USD 6,777 (31 December 2023: USD 6,834) was payable at financial year end.

Yvonne Connolly, a Director of the Company, is also a Principal of Carne Global Financial Services Limited ("Carne"), the parent company of the Manager. During the financial year, Carne Global Financial Services Limited earned fees amounted to USD 12,359 (31 December 2023: USD 9,809) and USD 30,775 (31 December 2023: USD 46,974) in respect of Director support services and other fund governance services provided to the Company, respectively, of which USD Nil are payable at financial year end (31 December 2023: Nil).

#### Investment Manager

In respect of the USD Accumulation Share Class (until its closure) and the Euro Accumulation Share Class, the Funds paid the Investment Manager an annual investment management fee equal to 0.90% of the average daily net asset value of the relevant share class for Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund (until fully redeemed) and 0.90% of the average daily net asset value of the relevant share class for Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund. In respect of the GBP Accumulation RDR II Share Class (until its closure), Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund paid the Investment Manager an annual investment management fee equal to 0.68% of the average daily net asset value of the relevant share class (the "Investment Management Fees").

The Investment Manager is also entitled to be reimbursed by the Funds for all reasonable out-ofpocket expenses properly incurred by it in the performance of its duties, plus VAT (if any).

The Investment Management fees accrue daily and are payable monthly in arrears. Investment Management fees incurred during the financial year and due at the financial year end are disclosed in the Statement of Comprehensive Income under "Investment Management fees" and Statement of Financial Position under "Investment Management fees payable", respectively.

#### **Investment Management Fees rebate**

Within 10 business days of the Investment Manager's receipt of the Investment Management fees on a monthly basis, certain shareholders in the USD Accumulation Share Class (until its closure) and Euro Accumulation Share Class of the Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund may be entitled to a rebate from the Investment Management fees paid to the Investment Manager (the "Rebate Amount") such that the effective net annual Investment Management fees are equivalent to a certain percentage of the Funds' average daily net asset value as agreed between the Investment Manager and each shareholder.

#### for the financial year ended 31 December 2024

(continued)

The Rebate amount payable to a shareholder in Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund pursuant to the above paragraph may be automatically re-invested in shares of the Funds as soon as practicable at the prevailing subscription price for shares at the time of reinvestment calculated in accordance with the Prospectus, on a monthly basis, by BNY Mellon Fund Services (Ireland) Designated Activity Company (the "Administrator").

The Rebate amount for the financial year ended 31 December 2024 were USD 153,537 for Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund (31 December 2023: USD 131,501) which is included in the proceeds from redeemable participating shares issued in the Statement of Changes in Net Assets Attributable to Holders of Redeemable Participating Shares.

#### **Expense limits**

The Investment Manager may voluntarily undertake to reduce or waive its fee as payable by the Funds and, if necessary, reimburse expenses or make other arrangements to reduce expenses of the Funds to the extent that such expenses exceed such lower expense limit as the Investment Manager may, by notice to the Company, voluntarily declare to be effective. If the Investment Manager waives its fee, it will do so in respect of a share class as a whole, and not in respect of individual shareholders. This is without prejudice to any rebate payments of the Investment Management Fees in respect of the USD Accumulation Share Class (until its closure) and Euro Accumulation Share Class. During the financial year, the Investment Manager has undertaken to limit aggregate annual operating expenses (excluding expenses for interest, taxes, brokerage fees and

commissions, shareholder service fees, fees and expenses of other funds in which the Funds invest, and extraordinary expenses) of Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund of their respective average daily net asset values based on the rates set forth in the relevant Fund's supplement. During the financial year ended 31 December 2024, USD 422,088 (31 December 2023: USD 529,304) was reimbursed and/or waived by the Investment Manager in respect of Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund.

#### Directors' fees and shareholdings

The Directors are responsible for monitoring the Company's performance and for the overall management and control of the Company.

The Directors shall be entitled to a fee in remuneration for their services at a rate to be determined from time to time by the Directors, but so that the amount of Directors' remuneration in any one year shall not exceed EUR 50,000 in aggregate at the Company level. Gracie V. Fermelia, who is an employee of the Investment Manager, does not have a right to fees for her services as a Director. The Directors may also be paid all travelling, hotel and other expenses, properly incurred by them, in attending and returning from meetings of the Directors or general meetings of the Company or in connection with the business of the Company. The Directors, may in addition to such remuneration, grant special remuneration to any Director who, being called upon, shall perform any special or extra services to or at the request of the Company and such remuneration will be at normal commercial rates.

As at 31 December 2024, all of the participating shares in Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund were held

#### for the financial year ended 31 December 2024

(continued)

by two investors (31 December 2023: two investors), all of whom were held in nominee or trustee accounts. Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund was fully redeemed on 15 December 2023.

The Directors did not hold any shares in the Company at 31 December 2024. Bronwyn Wright held 1 share in Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund which was redeemed 21 February 2023.

As at 31 December 2024 and 31 December 2023, an employee of the Investment Manager and the Investment Manager each held 1 subscriber share for the purposes of complying with the Central Bank UCITS Regulations.

#### 8. Depositary and Administrator fees

#### Depositary

The Depositary is entitled to an annual fee of up to 0.02300% per annum of the Net Asset Value of each Fund, subject to a minimum annual fee of USD 34,500 per Fund. Such fees accrue daily and are payable monthly in arrears.

In addition, the Depositary is entitled to the payment of certain charges based on transactions undertaken by the Funds and for sub-custody fees. The fees and expenses of any sub-custodian appointed by the Depositary will be at normal commercial rates and shall be paid out of the assets of the Funds.

The Depositary is also entitled to be reimbursed by the Funds for all reasonable out-of-pocket expenses properly incurred by it in the performance of its duties, plus VAT (if any). The Depositary fees incurred during the financial year and due at the financial year end are disclosed in the Statement of Comprehensive Income and Statement of Financial Position, respectively.

#### Administrator, Registrar and Transfer Agent fees

The Administrator is entitled to an annual fee payable by the Funds of up to 0.0425% per annum of the Net Asset Value, subject to a minimum annual fee of USD 50,000 per Fund. Such fees are accrued daily and are payable monthly in arrears.

The Administrator is also entitled to the payment of fees for acting as Registrar and Transfer Agent and transaction charges (which are charged at normal commercial rates), which are based on transactions undertaken by the Funds, the number of subscriptions, redemptions, exchanges and transfer of shares processed by the Administrator and time spent on shareholder servicing duties and to the reimbursement of operating expenses.

The Administrator is also entitled to be repaid for reasonable out-of-pocket expenses properly incurred on behalf of the Funds, including VAT (if any).

The Administration fees incurred during the financial year and due at the financial year end are disclosed in the Statement of Comprehensive Income and Statement of Financial Position, respectively.

#### 9. Transaction costs

Transaction costs are costs incurred to acquire financial assets or financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss and include fees and commissions paid to agents, advisers, brokers, dealers and governments.

#### for the financial year ended 31 December 2024

(continued)

Transaction costs incurred for the purchases and sales of equities and futures contracts are included in the Statement of Comprehensive Income within net gains/ (losses) on financial assets and financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss and are detailed in the table below.

	For the financial year ended 31 December 2024	For the financial year ended 31 December 2023
Causeway Global Value		
UCITS Fund*		USD 59,931
Causeway Emerging		
Markets UCITS Fund	USD 150,120	USD 122,237

\* Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund was fully redeemed on 15 December 2023.

#### 10. Taxation

Under current law and practice, the Company qualifies as an investment undertaking as defined in Section 739B (1) of the Taxes Consolidation Act, 1997, as amended. On that basis, it is not chargeable to Irish tax on its income and gains. However, Irish tax may arise on the happening of a "chargeable event". A chargeable event includes any distribution payments to shareholders or any encashment, redemption, cancellation or transfer of shares and the holding of shares at the end of each eight year period beginning with the acquisition of the shares.

No Irish tax will arise on the Company in respect of chargeable events in respect of:

(a) a shareholder who is neither Irish resident nor ordinarily resident in Ireland for tax purposes at the time of the chargeable event, provided appropriate valid declarations in accordance with the provisions of the Taxes Consolidation Act, 1997, as amended, are held by the Company; or the Company has been authorised by the Irish Revenue to make gross payments in the absence of appropriate declarations; and

(b) certain exempted Irish resident investors who have provided the Company with the necessary signed statutory declarations.

Dividends, interest and capital gains (if any) received on investments made by the Company may be subject to withholding taxes imposed by the country from which the investment income/gains are received and such taxes may not be recoverable by the Company or its shareholders.

Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund records a liability for Brazilian capital gains tax based on unrealised gains on Brazilian investments. As at 31 December 2024, capital gains tax accrued in the Statement of Financial Position amounted to USD Nil (31 December 2023: USD 96,000).

#### II. Soft commission arrangements

Soft commission arrangements are entered into when the Investment Manager uses certain investment research services which assist in the management of the Funds' portfolio investments, which are provided by certain brokers.

To the extent that research services may be a factor in selecting broker-dealers, these services may be in written form or through direct contact with individuals. Eligible research may include information about securities, companies, industries, markets, economics, the valuation of investments and portfolio strategy. The

#### for the financial year ended 31 December 2024

(continued)

Investment Manager may receive research in the form of research reports, computer and technical market analyses, and access to research analysts, corporate management personnel, and industry experts.

Brokerage and research services furnished by brokerdealers may be used in servicing all accounts and not all these services may be used in connection with the account that paid the commissions generating the services. As a result of receiving research, the Investment Manager has an incentive to continue using the brokerdealers to provide services to the Investment Manager.

Details of soft commission arrangements during the financial year are as follows:

#### Commission sharing arrangements ("CSAs")

The Investment Manager uses CSAs with certain brokerdealers. These CSA broker-dealers execute trades and credit portions of soft dollars to accounts from which the Investment Manager directs payments to third-party broker-dealers and independent research providers based on research services performed by such parties. There were no new CSAs entered into by the Investment Manager on behalf of the Company during the current and prior financial year.

The use of CSAs is intended to assist the Investment Manager in providing credits to broker-dealers who, in its judgment, provide the best access to analysts and management, and to independent research providers, while using reliable executing broker-dealers which the Investment Manager believes will benefit the Investment Manager's clients' accounts, including the Funds.

The Investment Manager will endeavor at all times to obtain best execution on all transactions for all clients, including the Funds.

#### 12. Contingent liabilities

There were no significant commitments or contingent liabilities as at 31 December 2024 and 31 December 2023.

#### 13. Other Income

Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund received the following other income for the financial year ended 31 December 2024:

VAT return for the period

Jun 2017-July 2023	USD 33,426
Prior year accruals not utilised	USD 16,952
Securities litigation settlement	USD 38,244
Viacom class action settlement	USD 83,600

#### 14. Redemptions and Distributions Payable

Final amount payable to the investor which was paid out post year end.

#### 15. Significant events

#### Events arising in Ukraine and Global Conflicts

Russia's invasion of Ukraine in February 2022, the resulting responses by the U.S. and other countries, and the potential for wider conflict, have increased and may continue to increase volatility and uncertainty in financial markets worldwide. The U.S. and other countries have imposed broad-ranging economic sanctions on Russia and Russian entities and individuals, and may impose additional sanctions, including on other countries that provide military or economic support to Russia.

These sanctions, among other things, restrict companies from doing business with Russia and Russian issuers,

### NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS for the financial year ended 31 December 2024

(continued)

and may adversely affect companies with economic or financial exposure to Russia and Russian issuers. The extent and duration of Russia's military actions and the repercussions of such actions are not known. The invasion may widen beyond Ukraine and may escalate, including through retaliatory actions and cyberattacks by Russia and even other countries. These events may result in further and significant market disruptions and may adversely affect regional and global economies including those of Europe and the U.S. Certain industries and markets, such as those involving oil, natural gas and other commodities, as well as global supply chains, may be particularly adversely affected.

Whether or not the Funds invest in securities of issuers located in Russia, Ukraine and adjacent countries or with significant exposure to issuers in these countries, these events could negatively affect the value and liquidity of the Funds' investments.

The Manager continues to assess the impact on valuation and liquidity and will take any potential actions needed, in accordance with the Funds' valuation policies and procedures. Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund had exposure to Russian securities through global depositary receipts listed on the London Stock Exchange, which are no longer trading and for which no value has been ascribed since March 2022.

In addition, recent armed conflicts in the Middle East and related events could cause significant market disruptions and volatility. These and other similar events could negatively affect Fund performance.

Effective 30 August 2024, a new Prospectus and Supplement were approved by the Central Bank.

There were no other significant events affecting the Company during the financial year.

#### 16. Subsequent events

Causeway Global Value UCITS Fund will relaunch due to a new investor who will subscribe in May 2025.

There were no other subsequent events affecting the Company since the financial year end.

#### 17. Approval of financial statements

The financial statements were approved by the Board of Directors on 30 April 2025.

## SIGNIFICANT PORTFOLIO MOVEMENTS (Unaudited)

#### Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund

Material Purchases (for the financial year ended 31 December 2024)	Nominal Shares	Cost USD
BNY Mellon US Treasury Fund	22,292,093	22,292,093
Samsung Electronics Co Ltd	21,279	1,234,627
Meituan '144A'	78,800	1,173,341
Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Co Ltd	46,000	1,172,223
Ping An Insurance Group Co of China Ltd 'H'	230,500	1,020,782
SK Hynix Inc	6,539	991,182
MediaTek Inc	23,000	860,212
Mahindra & Mahindra Ltd	22,689	776,978
Alibaba Group Holding Ltd ADR	8,677	753,208
Eva Airways Corp	684,000	736,865
Sun Pharmaceutical Industries Ltd	33,511	716,302
Bharat Petroleum Corp Ltd	90,992	665,667
Hyundai Motor Co	3,522	641,512
JD.com Inc ADR	19,805	623,127
Cathay Financial Holding Co Ltd	299,000	595,696
Petroleo Brasileiro SA ADR	34,800	572,006
Vibra Energia SA	125,200	569,461
Lupin Ltd	20,774	545,728
Shinhan Financial Group Co Ltd	15,775	537,904
InterGlobe Aviation Ltd '144A'	10,563	530,197

Material purchases and sales are those exceeding 1% of the total value of purchases and sales for the financial year. At a minimum, the largest 20 purchases and sales are listed. If a Fund entered into less than 20 purchases or sales during the financial year then all transactions are presented.

Material Sales (for the financial year ended 31 December 2024)	Nominal Shares	Proceeds USD
BNY Mellon US Treasury Fund	21,744,529	21,744,529
PetroChina Co Ltd 'H'	1,796,000	1,576,340
Petroleo Brasileiro SA ADR	100,468	1,390,502
Samsung Electronics Co Ltd	29,070	1,239,730
Zomato Ltd	440,679	1,172,997
Banco do Brasil SA	238,200	1,164,292
KB Financial Group Inc	21,409	1,131,509
Power Grid Corp of India Ltd	252,731	924,535
Oil & Natural Gas Corp Ltd	263,314	842,510
United Microelectronics Corp	521,000	791,145
NTPC Ltd	187,089	783,300
Bajaj Auto Ltd	5,992	754,461
Mahindra & Mahindra Ltd	27,804	682,490
Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Co Ltd ADR	3,417	679,468
Tata Motors Ltd	61,684	654,809
Alibaba Group Holding Ltd ADR	8,500	653,197

# SIGNIFICANT PORTFOLIO MOVEMENTS (Unaudited) (continued)

Causeway Emerging Markets UCITS Fund (continued)

Material Sales (for the financial year ended 31 December 2024)	Nominal Shares	Proceeds USD
Agricultural Bank of China Ltd 'H'	1,422,000	644,115
Varun Beverages Ltd	35,271	631,278
Vipshop Holdings Ltd ADR	46,081	628,681
PDD Holdings Inc ADR	5,024	580,291

Material purchases and sales are those exceeding 1% of the total value of purchases and sales for the financial year. At a minimum, the largest 20 purchases and sales are listed. If a Fund entered into less than 20 purchases or sales during the financial year then all transactions are presented.

# APPENDIX I: UCITS V REMUNERATION DISCLOSURE (Unaudited)

The European Union Directive 2014/91/EU as implemented in Ireland by S.I. No. 143/2016—European Union (Undertakings for Collective Investment in Transferable Securities) (Amendment) Regulations 2016, requires management companies to establish and apply remuneration policies and practices that promote sound and effective risk management, and do not encourage risk taking which is inconsistent with the risk profile of the UCITS.

To that effect, Carne Global Fund Managers (Ireland) Limited ("the **Manager**"), has implemented a remuneration policy that applies to all UCITS for which the Manager acts as manager (the "**Remuneration Policy**") and covers all staff whose professional activities have a material impact on the risk profile of the Manager or the UCITS it manages ("**Identified Staff of the Manager**"). The Remuneration Policy also applies to all alternative investment funds for which the Manager acts as alternative investment fund manager. In accordance with the Remuneration Policy, all remuneration paid to Identified Staff of the Manager can be divided into:

- Fixed remuneration (payments or benefits without consideration of any performance criteria); and
- Variable remuneration (additional payments or benefits depending on performance or, in certain cases, other contractual criteria) which is not based on the performance of the UCITS.

The Manager has designated the following persons as Identified Staff of the Manager:

- 1. The Designated Persons;
- 2. Each of the Manager's directors;
- 3. Head of Compliance;
- 4. Risk Officer;
- 5. Head of Anti-Money Laundering and Counter Terrorist Financing Compliance
- 6. Money Laundering Reporting Officer;
- 7. Chief Executive Officer;
- 8. Chief Operating Officer;
- 9. Chief Information Officer;
- 10. All members of the Investment Committee;
- 11. All members of the Risk Committee and
- 12. All members of the Valuation Committee.

The Manager has a business model, policies, and procedures which by their nature do not promote excessive risk taking and take account of the nature, scale, and complexity of the Manager and the UCITS. The Remuneration Policy is designed to discourage risk taking that is inconsistent with the risk profile of the UCITS and the Manager is not incentivised or rewarded for taking excessive risk.

The Manager has determined not to constitute a separate remuneration committee and for remuneration matters to be determined through the Manager's Compliance and AML Committee, a Committee of the Manager's Board.

# APPENDIX I: UCITS V REMUNERATION DISCLOSURE (Unaudited) (continued)

The Manager's Compliance and AML Committee is responsible for the ongoing implementation of the Manager's remuneration matters and will assess, oversee, and review the remuneration arrangements of the Manager as well as that of the delegates as relevant, in line with the provisions of the applicable remuneration requirements.

The Manager employs the majority of staff directly. The Manager's parent company is Carne Global Financial Services Limited ("**Carne**"). In addition, Carne also operates through a shared services organisational model which provides that Carne employs a number of staff and further enters into inter-group agreements with other Carne Group entities to ensure such entities are resourced appropriately. As at 31 December 2024, 10 of the Identified Staff are employed directly by the Manager. The remainder of the Identified Staff are employees of Carne, or employees of another entity within the Carne Group, and are remunerated directly based on their contribution to Carne Group as a whole. In return for the services of each of the Carne Identified Staff, the Manager pays an annual staff recharge to Carne (the "**Staff Recharge**").

The independent non-executive directors are paid a fixed remuneration. The Other Identified Staff members' remuneration is linked to their overall individual contribution to the Manager or the Carne Group, with reference to both financial and non-financial criteria and not directly linked to the performance of specific business units or targets reached or the performance of the UCITS.

The aggregate of the total Staff Recharge, remuneration of the directly employed identified staff of the Manager and the remuneration of the independent non-executive directors for the year ended 31 December 2024 is €2,553,588 paid to 22 Identified Staff<sup>1</sup> for the year ended 31 December 2024.

The Manager has also determined that, on the basis of number of sub-funds / net asset value of the UCITS relative to the number of sub-funds / assets under management, the portion of this figure attributable to the UCITS is €3,327.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This number represents the number of Identified Staff as at 31 December 2024.

# APPENDIX 2: CYBERSECURITY RISK (Unaudited)

Cybersecurity breaches may occur allowing an unauthorised party to gain access to assets of a Fund, shareholder data, or proprietary information, or may cause the Company, the Manager, the Investment Manager, the Administrator or the Depositary to suffer data corruption or lose operational functionality. During the COVID-19 pandemic, many employees at the Company's service providers were working from home and many employees continue to work from home under hybrid work arrangements. Attempted cybersecurity attacks may increase due to perceived vulnerabilities and opportunities, and the remote work environment may increase the risk of cybersecurity breaches. There can be no assurance that a cybersecurity breach will be prevented or detected and addressed in a timely manner.

The Company or the Funds may be affected by cybersecurity breaches which include unauthorised access to systems, networks, or devices (such as through "hacking" activity); stealing or the unauthorised release of confidential information (possibly resulting in the violation of applicable privacy laws); infection from computer viruses or other malicious software code; ransomware attacks; corruption of data maintained online or digitally and attacks that shut down, disable, slow, or otherwise disrupt operations, business processes, or website access or functionality.

A cybersecurity breach could result in the loss or theft of shareholder data or data relating to a Fund, the inability to access electronic systems or an interference with the processing of shareholder transactions. This could impact the Funds' ability to calculate their net asset values. It could also result in the loss or theft of proprietary information or corporate data, physical damage to a computer or network system, or costs associated with system repairs. Such incidents could cause the Company, the Manager, the Investment Manager, the Administrator, the Depositary, or other service providers to incur legal liability, regulatory penalties, reputational damage, additional compliance costs, or financial loss. Consequently, shareholders may lose some or all of their invested capital. In addition, such incidents could affect issuers in which the Funds invest, and thereby cause the Funds' investments to lose value, as a result of which investors, including a Fund and its shareholders, could potentially lose all or a portion of their investment with that issuer. The Funds may also incur additional costs for cybersecurity risk management purposes.

There is a cyber-risks policy in place for the Funds. However, as the Funds operate under the delegated model, whereby they have delegated management (including investment management), administration and distribution functions to the Investment Manager, the Administrator and the Depositary, the Funds rely on the cybersecurity controls in place at these service providers. The Board has in place mechanisms for monitoring the exercise of such delegated functions, which are always subject to the supervision and direction of the Board.

## APPENDIX 3: EU SUSTAINABLE FINANCE DISCLOSURE REGULATION ("SFDR") (Unaudited)

The Funds are categorised as Article 6 fund under Regulation (EU) 2019/2088 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 27 November 2019 on sustainability-related disclosures in the financial services sector.

The investments underlying these Funds do not take into account the EU criteria for environmentally sustainable economic activities within the meaning of Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the establishment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, and amending Regulation (EU) 2019/2088.

### APPENDIX 4: SECURITIES FINANCING TRANSACTIONS REGULATION (Unaudited)

The Company is not subject to the disclosure requirements of the Securities Financing Transactions Regulation.